U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

Staff Research Report



April 11, 2019

China's Pursuit of Space Power Status and Implications for the United States

Alexander Bowe, Policy Analyst, Security and Foreign Affairs

Acknowledgments: The author thanks Kevin Pollpeter for his helpful review of an early draft and Brian Harvey for his thoughtful insights. Their assistance does not imply any endorsement of this report's contents, and any errors should be attributed solely to the author.

Disclaimer: This paper is the product of professional research performed by staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, and was prepared at the request of the Commission to support its deliberations. Posting of the report to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater public understanding of the issues addressed by the Commission in its ongoing assessment of U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 and Public Law 108-7. However, the public release of this document does not necessarily imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or conclusions expressed in this staff research report.

Executive Summary

- China seeks to become a peer in technology and status of the United States in space. Although China still lags behind the United States in some areas, given the fact that in at least one key area it is likely to accomplish in 20 years what took the United States 40 years to complete, it will likely achieve other important milestones more quickly than the United States did in the past.
- China's successful deployment of a lander to the moon's far side, the first in history, clearly demonstrates Beijing's ability and desire to achieve increasingly sophisticated milestones in space. It is likely a Chinese crewed lunar mission will launch by the mid-2030s.
- China's deliberate and comprehensive approach to its space program, backed by high levels of funding and political support, has allowed it to attain domestic legitimacy and international prestige. China will probably launch, assemble, and operate a long-term space station before 2025 and has invited international partners to participate in its use.

Introduction

China seeks to become an international leader in space, or what it terms a "space power in all respects." In this role, Beijing aspires to lead international space-related innovation and exploration and establish an advanced system of infrastructure to serve its space sector.¹ China has suffered some setbacks on projects crucial for the progression of program milestones, such as its heavy-lift launch vehicle program, and still lags behind the United States in its human spaceflight and space station program.² Nevertheless, China's space program is a source of national pride, and its consistent high level of political support and funding ensures progress toward establishing itself as a space power.³ In 2003, China joined the United States and Russia as a member of the exclusive group of countries to have conducted human spaceflight, and since then it has nearly completed a new, rival global navigation satellite system (GNSS)—set for completion in 2020⁴—and demonstrated its willingness to undertake high-risk, high-reward missions, as reflected by its historic landing on the moon's far side in 2019.⁵ China is likely to achieve future milestones in areas where it is lagging behind international standards on shorter timetables than when the United States accomplished similar missions.

This report examines China's space goals and national space strategy; its progress toward those goals, including an examination of China's progress in its advanced launch vehicle, long-term crewed space station, and lunar exploration programs; and the primary entities involved in setting and implementing its space policy. Finally, the report assesses the implications of China's space program for the United States and its continued leadership in space.

China's Space Strategy and Goals

China has clearly outlined its ambitions to be a global leader in space and is now competing with the United States in technology and status in such endeavors as robotic probe missions and international space cooperation.⁶ According to Chinese President and General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) Xi Jinping, China's "space dream" is to "[unflaggingly pursue] exploring the vast universe, developing aerospace enterprises, and building a strong aerospace country."⁷ Wu Yanhua, vice administrator of the Chinese agency responsible for raising the international profile of China's space program, claimed in January 2017 that China's goal is to be a major global space power by around 2030, and China's primary state-owned space contractor has stated China aims to be a global leader in space equipment and technology by 2045.⁸ These goals are consistent with the important role China's leaders have assigned to China's space program as part of the country's attempts to advance its national interests and build up national strength. ⁹ Beijing's goal is to become the United States' peer in space militarily, diplomatically, commercially, and economically.¹⁰ If China continues to meet its declared space goals, it may be the only country to have an active space station after U.S. government funding for the International Space Station

(ISS) ends in 2024, and it may begin to establish a research station on the moon by 2025.^{* 11} In May 2018, the military office overseeing China's human spaceflight program announced UN member countries will have the opportunity to use China's space station for scientific research, demonstrating Beijing's ability to benefit diplomatically from identifying and addressing potential gaps in the international community's space needs.¹²

Beijing consistently invests high levels of funding and political will to its space program, which has driven its steady progress in achieving important milestones.[†] ¹³ This support, along with a focus on improving and standardizing the quality of manufactured components, has helped create a mature space program whose development was previously constrained by poor infrastructure and less advanced technology.¹⁴ Compared to the U.S. space program, China's program is also more connected to the "levers of power," meaning its goals more often draw support from top leaders and are interconnected with the overall priorities of China's industrial and foreign policies.¹⁵ China's deliberate and comprehensive approach to its space program gives it opportunities to derive important economic, political, and diplomatic benefits, including domestic legitimacy, international prestige, and access to tasking information and observational data derived by international clients using its space platforms.¹⁶ For example, China's Beidou GNSS is a vital component in the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) as part of the Digital Silk Road.¹⁷ According to one high-ranking government official overseeing information technology policy, the Digital Silk Road will help establish "a community of common destiny in cyberspace," invoking a slogan Beijing uses to describe a revised global order more accommodating to its political and economic system .¹⁸

Beidou does not directly compete with the U.S.-built Global Positioning System (GPS)—since both services are available for free and a majority of receivers can access multiple satellite constellations[‡]—but it is nevertheless a tool of geopolitical and diplomatic competition for China.¹⁹ China is actively promoting the use of Beidou and other satellites among BRI participants, including for military use.²⁰ For instance, following a 2013 agreement, Pakistan was the first partner country to be granted access to Beidou's restricted high-precision signal for military use.²¹ According to the *New York Times*, Pakistan's use of the system is intended to be a model for Beidou's expansion to other BRI participants.^{§ 22} More recently, in addition to its promotion of Beidou, in January 2019 China

^{*} It is still possible the ISS's use may be extended to 2030. Jeff Foust, "Cruz Plans to Try Again with Commercial Space Legislation," *Space News*, January 16, 2019. *https://spacenews.com/cruz-plans-to-try-again-with-commercial-space-legislation/.*

[†] The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development estimated China's combined military and civil space budget in 2005 was \$1.5 billion in purchasing power parity, the fourth-largest of any single country, compared to the U.S. space budget that year of \$36.6 billion, the largest. China's budget increased to \$6.1 billion and \$10.8 billion in 2009 and 2013, respectively, the world's second largest in those years, after the U.S. budgets of \$43.6 billion and \$39.3 billion. Beijing does not release accurate cost data on military goods and services, so purchasing power parity conversions are not entirely reliable, however. Center for Strategic and International Studies, "What Does China Really Spend on Its Military?" 2018. *https://chinapower.csis.org/military-spending/*; Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "The Space Economy at a Glance 2014," October 23, 2014, 18. *https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/9789264217294-en.pdf*; Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "The Space Economy at a Glance 2011, 353. *https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/9789264113565-6-en.pdf*; Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "The Space Economy at a Glance 2007," October 16, 2007, 37. *https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/9789264040847-en.pdf*.

[‡] There are four dominant GNSS constellations: GPS, China's Beidou, Russia's GLONASS, and the EU's GALILEO. According to a 2018 report by the EU GNSS Agency, about 30 percent of all GNSS receivers are compatible with all four constellations, about 35 percent are compatible with either two or three constellations, and about 30 percent are compatible with GPS only. European GNSS Agency, *GNSS User Technology Report*, October 2018, 20. *https://galileognss.eu/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/gnss-user-tech-report-2018.pdf*.

[§] The Beidou network is expected to achieve global coverage with a total of 35 satellites by 2020, comprising a 27-satellite global constellation and a separate network of satellites providing redundant coverage over Asia. According to the Test and Assessment Research Center of the China Satellite Navigation Office, as of April 2019 there were 33 operational Beidou satellites, comprising 15 Beidou-2 and 18 Beidou-3, plus five Beidou-3 and Beidou-3S satellites in testing. Defense Intelligence Agency, *China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win*, January 3, 2019, 42.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf; Test and Assessment Research Center of China Satellite Navigation Office, "System Basic Info." Translation. http://www.csnotarc.cn/system/constellation; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 178–179; Jordan Wilson, "China's Alternative to GPS and Its Implications for the United States," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, January 5, 2017, 3.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Staff%20Report_China%27s%20Alternative%20to%20GPS%20and%20Implications%20 for%20the%20United%20States.pdf; Information Office of the State Council of The People's Republic of China, China's BeiDou Navigation Satellite System, June 16, 2016. http://www.china.org.cn/government/whitepaper/node_7238634.htm.

established a new remote sensing satellite data center in Fuzhou, Fujian Province that Beijing has billed as part of its Maritime Silk Road, the maritime component of the BRI.²³ China claims the new data center—which is able to receive, store, process, and distribute data from 26 Chinese Yaogan remote sensing satellites—will promote information integration between Fujian and Association of Southeast Asian Nations countries, provide services to BRI countries, and promote integration between Taiwan and the Chinese Mainland.²⁴

The People's Liberation Army's (PLA) Strategic Support Force (SSF), a new service of China's armed forces established in late 2015, is responsible for most of the military's space warfare mission alongside its responsibility for cyber, electronic, and psychological warfare.²⁵ China's military—especially the SSF and the Central Military Commission Equipment Development Department (EDD)—plays an important role in organizing and overseeing China's space activities, meaning most of China's ostensibly civilian space activities have dual-use applications.^{*} ²⁶ China's space policy in effect allows Beijing to continue developing military space capabilities while publicly claiming to oppose militarization of space.²⁷ Both Beidou and GPS have capabilities that extend beyond civilian applications; for instance, Beidou has the potential to improve China's missile guidance and ultimately reduce its reliance on GPS.²⁸ China's activities with more direct military application include direct-ascent antisatellite missiles, which are capable of striking targets passing over China; co-orbital systems, or small space-based platforms that could be used for a variety of "rendezvous and proximity" counterspace missions; and advanced scramjet engines, which may be used in both hypersonic missiles and a future spaceplane.^{† 29}

Space white papers published by China's State Council, a civilian body, outline China's space ambitions and highlight its accomplishments, showing a clear progression as China attempts to catch up with established space powers, and then sets out its ambitions to actively compete in cutting-edge technological advances.³⁰ White papers published in 2000, 2006, 2011, and 2016 document China's definition of goals and achievements since 1956 including the expectation that the space program will follow a strategic plan and strengthen innovation leading to lunar exploration, space stations, and the establishment of China as a leading space power.³¹ Specifically, China's 2011 space white paper announced China would conduct feasibility studies for a crewed lunar mission and retrieve lunar samples.³² China's 2016 space white paper stated Beijing's intent to complete a "stable and reliable space infrastructure" by 2021, comprising improved satellite systems and a space-ground integrated information network as well as improving standards and measurements and removing bottlenecks to scientific advancements.³³ The 2016 space white paper also announced Beijing's intent to launch a probe to the far side of the moon in 2018 and to carry out feasibility studies of technological requirements for a robotic mission to the Jupiter system, though the latter program has not yet been officially approved.³⁴

Approval Process for Space Programs

Beijing approves its space programs at the policy level only after identifying the precise technological components required for the project and completing a feasibility study.³⁵ State-owned defense contractors and official research institutions carry out feasibility studies, which can also take political justification into account.³⁶ For example, in the late 1980s, as Beijing grappled with a struggling economy and containing the fallout from the Tiananmen Massacre, political opponents of the expensive human spaceflight program argued resources would be better spent

^{*} The U.S. National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) is a civilian agency, designed to be distinct from Department of Defenserun military space operations. Soon after the January 1958 launch of the first U.S. satellite, which was developed by the Army, President Dwight Eisenhower's intention to clearly separate civilian and military space activities as the United States entered the Space Age led to NASA's creation. National Aeronautics and Space Act § 20102, Pub. L. No. 111–314, December 18, 2010. *https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/public_law_111-314-*

title_51_national_and_commercial_space_programs_dec._18_2010.pdf; Patricia Moloney Figliola et al., "U.S. Space Programs: Civilian, Military, and Commercial," *Congressional Research Service*, June 13, 2006, 1. *https://fas.org/space/IB92011.pdf*.

[†] For information on China's military space activities, see Tate Nurkin, "China's Advanced Weapons Systems," (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), May 12, 2018. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Jane%27s%20by%20IHS%20Markit_China%27s%20Advanced%20Weapons%20System s.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 4, Section 2, "China's Pursuit of Advanced Weapons," in 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017.

elsewhere.³⁷ In some cases, policymakers plan a program and set national goals but withhold formal approval until researchers have proven the requisite technologies. For example, the 2016 space white paper declared China's intent to research technologies necessary for "low-cost launch vehicles, new upper stage [rockets], and [a] reusable space transportation system [to] low-Earth orbit (LEO)," which China views as necessary to achieve its stated goal of establishing a "stable and reliable space infrastructure."³⁸ It also describes the need to make breakthroughs in key technologies such as high-thrust liquid oxygen and kerosene engines before the Long March-9 (LM) heavy-lift launch vehicle program can be officially approved.³⁹

Steady Progress in Key Programs

Several key programs are especially important for China's space power ambitions: the development of advanced launch vehicles, a long-term crewed space station, and a crewed lunar mission. Each of these projects has successfully met important milestones, although it remains to be seen whether each will be completed on schedule. New launch vehicles are crucial for the success of China's human spaceflight programs, including its planned space station and crewed lunar mission—potentially to include long-term research stations on the lunar surface—and China is determined to perfect new rockets despite encountering some difficulties. China's space station program has successfully overseen the launch and operation of several temporary labs, and its lunar exploration program has rapidly achieved important milestones, including landing an exploration rover on the far side of the moon—a technological achievement no other country has accomplished.

Advanced Launch Vehicle Program Moves Ahead Despite Delays

China is currently capable of launching space vehicles to any Earth orbit, but it has not yet perfected advanced launch vehicles necessary to achieve its most important space goals, such as launching crewed lunar missions.⁴⁰ New super heavy-lift launch vehicles rivaling the U.S.-made Saturn V, first launched in 1967 and still the most powerful ever to fly successfully, are especially crucial.^{* 41} China's 2016 space white paper identified the implementation of "new-generation launch vehicles" as a major task for the next five years, and according to the 2017 contractor's roadmap, Chinese rockets are planned to reach "international mainstream standards" by 2020 and thus begin to provide "diversified commercial launch services" globally.⁴² China's future plans depend in part on the success of the crucial LM-5 heavy-lift launch vehicle, the lift capacity of which is 27.6 tons to LEO and 15.4 tons to geosynchronous orbit, more than doubling the maximum payload mass China can currently deliver to these altitudes.⁴³ According to Harvard University's Jonathan McDowell, the LM-5 is China's "flagship rocket" and is "key for [China's] ambitions.... They've got to get this right."⁴⁴

The heavy-lift LM-5 and the future LM-9 super heavy-lift launch vehicles are China's most important launch vehicle projects and rely on new technologies, materials, manufacturing techniques, and equipment.⁴⁵ China is also working on technology for reusable rockets, which will debut with the LM-8 around 2021; once this technology is mature, other LM versions will likely also adopt it.⁴⁶ According to the lead designers of the LM-5, unlike previous LM rockets that reused proven technology from prior generations, almost all of the LM-5's design is new, and China will use this new technology to upgrade its other rockets.⁴⁷ Following a successful first launch in 2016, however, the July 2017 second LM-5 launch failed due to problems with the first-stage engine's exhaust system.⁴⁸ The planned launch of a key robotic lunar probe mission which requires the LM-5's lift capability was delayed until July 2019 because of this failure.⁴⁹ In 2018, the U.S. Department of Defense's annual report on China's military

^{*} The United States has not had its own launch system for crewed spaceflight since the Space Shuttle program ended in 2011, and it currently relies on Russian Soyuz rockets to access the ISS. The forthcoming super heavy-lift Space Launch System (SLS), which has been in development since 2011 and is a priority of the Trump Administration, will eventually send U.S. astronauts to Mars by the late 2030s using the same RS-25 rockets that powered the Space Shuttle in the 1980s. The SLS will ultimately have a payload to LEO of 143 tons, compared to the Saturn V's payload to LEO of about 122 tons. *Economist*, "Why Does America Still Use Soyuz Rockets to Put Its Astronauts in Space?" October 16, 2018. *https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2018/10/16/why-does-america-still-use-soyuz-rockets-to-put-its-astronauts-in-space*; Mike Wall, "Yes, NASA's New Megarocket Will Be More Powerful than the Saturn V," *Space*, August 16, 2016. *https://www.space.com/33691-space-launch-system-most-powerful-rocket.html*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "What Is the RS-25 Engine?" August 10, 2015. *https://www.nasa.gov/exploration/systems/sls/multimedia/rs-25-engine-infographic.html*.

power cited "key [Chinese] government officials" as saying this accident-along with the partial failure of an LM-3B launch as a result of faulty guidance, navigation, and control-created "significant delays" in China's national space program.⁵⁰ The LM-5 is also necessary for China's planned sixth moon probe in 2019, the first module of the long-term crewed space station beginning in 2020, a Mars probe mission in 2020, and a probe mission to Jupiter in the 2020s.⁵¹ It remains likely China will complete a crewed lunar mission by the mid-2030s, using either an LM-9 or a similar rocket.⁵² The LM-9 would be about six times more powerful than the LM-5, with a total thrust similar to that of the Saturn V that carried U.S. Apollo missions to the moon.⁵³ In March 2018, a Chinese aerospace official confirmed a demonstration version of a first-stage LM-9 engine was in progress, potentially to be completed by the end of 2018, though the full LM-9 program had yet to receive approval.⁵⁴ The LM-9 is currently undergoing feasibility studies and will likely not fly before 2030.55 According to Andrew Jones, a reporter who covers China's space program, if a separate, currently unnamed heavy lift rocket which has been undergoing feasibility studies since 2016 is approved, this would be "a clear indication that China wants to speed up its apparent crewed lunar landing plans" to before the mid-2030s.⁵⁶



Figure 1: Chinese Space Launch Vehicles

* Developmental

Depicted payload capacity is approximate and varies depending on planned orbit.

Source: Defense Intelligence Agency, Challenges to Security in Space, February 11, 2019, 16. http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf.

Ambitions for Long-Term Crewed Space Station before 2025

Since early in the Shenzhou spacecraft program, which saw its first launches in the late 1990s and early 2000s, the goal of China's human spaceflight project has been to establish a long-term crewed station, known as the China Space Station (CSS).⁵⁷ The U.S. Department of Defense assessed in 2018 China will probably "launch, assemble in-orbit, and operate" the CSS before 2025.58 China's earliest space station designs during the mid-1990s depicted a station comparable to the Soviet Union's Salvut—the world's first space station, launched in 1971—and in 2000, Russia confirmed it was helping China design such a station.⁵⁹ Beijing planned to emulate the Soviet Union's model of occupying such a station temporarily and then permanently, and launched its first Tiangong space lab in 2011.60 According to Joan Johnson-Freese, professor at the U.S. Naval War College, the Tiangong space laboratories "are not space stations intended for long-term use, or to be permanently crewed, but form the basis for a small laboratory to test technologies ... including rendezvous, docking, and life support."⁶¹ Beijing's 2016 space white paper said the fall 2016 rendezvous and assembly in space of Tiangong-2 and the crewed Shenzhou-11 spacecraft demonstrated China's mastery of these technologies as well as space extravehicular activity and long-term ground mission support.⁶² Tiangong-2 is currently set to perform a controlled de-orbiting sometime after July 2019.⁶³

China uses its human spaceflight programs to prove the technological feasibility for follow-on projects necessary for the eventual launch and operation of the CSS. Zhu Congpeng, chief designer of Tiangong-2, said in October 2016 Tiangong-2 would "make a breakthrough in providing fuel and supplies and medium-term residence for personnel."⁶⁴ For example, water and food sustainability design was taken into account in preparation for a 30-day crewed mission.⁶⁵ The space lab has tested life support, propulsion systems, orbital refueling, and docking tests; its experiments served as a basis for later development of a CSS that can support life for months.⁶⁶ According to the China Manned Space Agency, the initial CSS will weigh approximately 66 tons, or about one-seventh the mass of the ISS, and it will have a number of payload racks available for use by foreign partners.⁶⁷ The CSS, planned to initially comprise a core module plus two experimental modules, will accommodate three to six taikonauts^{*} for up to three- to six-month intervals and will have a service life of at least ten years.⁶⁸ Tianhe-1, the 20 metric ton core module of the CSS, is currently scheduled to launch in 2020 on an LM-5B.⁶⁹ Two science modules are scheduled to launch by the end of 2022, completing the station, and the CSS will have the potential for further expansion; Yang Hong, chief designer of the CSS, said in October 2018 the CSS could accommodate up to three additional modules, eventually increasing its total mass to 160-180 metric tons.⁷⁰ In 2017, a high-level aerospace industry official said the CSS project-including cargo and crewed rendezvous missions after the station's assembly-will require more than a dozen launches.⁷¹

Crewed Lunar Mission Continues to Meet Milestones

Beijing has made substantial progress in its lunar exploration program by rapidly achieving increasingly sophisticated technological victories on the way to an eventual crewed lunar mission, which—according to the U.S. Air Force's National Air and Space Intelligence Center (NASIC)—is planned for 2036.⁷² With its soft landing of a robotic probe on the moon's far side in January 2019, Beijing demonstrated clear progress in its space program and the ability to achieve milestones no other country has.⁷³ China's lunar exploration program has proceeded by launching increasingly advanced robotic probes to demonstrate every major step Beijing originally established in 2004 as prerequisites for a crewed mission to the moon: launch and orbit of a lunar probe, landing of a robotic lunar rover, and lunar sample return.⁷⁴

China's lunar probes have been part of a logical progression designed to culminate in a crewed lunar mission and a planned research station on the lunar surface. Chang'e-4, the most recent and advanced of China's robotic lunar probes and the first in history to land on the far side of the moon, demonstrated China's ability to land and communicate with equipment on the moon's far side, which is necessary for China's future lunar exploration goals.⁷⁵ Ye Peijian, chief designer of China's lunar exploration program, argues the far side is scientifically significant because it is possible to conduct electromagnetic research there without interference from radio waves emitted from Earth, since the moon acts as a shield.⁷⁶ The official newspaper of the Ministry of Science and Technology Daily, likened the far side to the "holy grail" of locations for a future research base for this reason.⁷⁷ Zhao Xiaojin, Party Secretary of the China Academy of Space Technology, a state-owned aerospace research institution, said in March 2018 China hopes to begin construction of such a lunar research station

^{*} While functionally the terms astronaut (U.S. usage), cosmonaut (Russian usage), and taikonaut (Chinese usage) may refer to the same profession, each title refers to people trained and certified by different space agencies, each of which has different operational philosophies, knowledge areas, and skill sets. Each term is effectively a specific job title, not just a translation or interchangeable word for a trained professional technician who travels into space and operates a spacecraft. Robert Frost, "What Are the Differences between an Astronaut and a Cosmonaut?" *Forbes*, May 11, 2017. *https://www.forbes.com/sites/quora/2017/05/11/what-are-the-differences-between-an-astronaut-and-a-cosmonaut/#66d4502c3fa7*.

around 2025 and then send taikonauts to the lunar surface around 2030.⁷⁸ Finally, China plans to establish a lunar research and development (R&D) base around 2050 that will be primarily robotic but that humans will be able to visit.⁷⁹

Chang'e-4's successful autonomous landing on the far side of the moon was one of the most technologically impressive feats China's space program has accomplished to date, given the uneven landscape in the target location and the need for a relay satellite to facilitate communication with Earth.⁸⁰ Dr. Ye also identified the long lunar nights that restrict access to solar power as a major challenge for the mission: due to the lunar night and the inability to provide long-term heating, a mini-biosphere experiment that was part of the mission froze after only a few days, though *Xinhua* cited Chinese researchers as saying it provided data for future attempts to grow food on the moon.⁸¹ China deployed its relay satellite, Queqiao, in May 2018 to a strategically important location* above the moon's far side.⁸² According to *Xinhua*, Queqiao carries equipment to perform laser ranging experiments to study gravitational waves, and its "umbrella" antenna is the largest ever deployed for deep space exploration.⁸³ Jeff Gossel, a senior intelligence engineer at NASIC, said in October 2018 Queqiao could potentially function as a relay for an attack spacecraft or weapon to circle around the moon and strike U.S. military satellites in geosynchronous orbit with little to no warning.⁸⁴ He added, however, that although the actual threat from Queqiao is probably small, it is important to consider unlikely threat scenarios.⁸⁵

Technologies developed for the Chang'e program will benefit future missions both to the moon and to other celestial bodies, such as Mars. In 2015, Dr. Ye likened the moon and Mars to the Senkaku Islands and the Spratly Islands, respectively, and warned not exploring them may result in a failure to protect China's "space rights and interests," revealing how geopolitically important these milestones are by comparing them to China's self-professed territorial "core interests."⁸⁶ According to Dr. Ye, research in preparation for Chang'e-4 will function as a stepping stone for the next probe and China's future lunar and deep space exploration milestones.⁸⁷ The Chang'e-5 sample return mission will launch in 2019.⁸⁸ Chang'e-6, developed as a backup, will have 10 kilograms of payload capacity available to international partners for sample return and is tentatively scheduled to launch in the early-mid 2020s, targeting the lunar south pole.⁸⁹ These probes both require China to perfect technologies necessary for lunar sampling, lunar surface liftoff, lunar orbit docking, and high-speed re-entry to Earth.⁹⁰ Chang'e-7 will study the terrain around the lunar south pole, according to Wu Yanhua, and Chang'e-8 will prepare for the construction of the planned research base, which he suggested may be undertaken by China along with other countries.⁹¹ In addition to progress on lunar exploration, Dr. Ye claimed in 2015 Chinese researchers had achieved breakthroughs necessary to explore Mars and asteroids, and he contends China's first Mars probe will streamline the lunar program's earlier discrete goals into one by "orbiting, landing, and roving" in the same mission.⁹² Another senior official said China's mission to send a robotic probe to Mars was formally approved by the central government in January 2016 after eight years of preliminary research, and a mission to capture an asteroid had been discussed by senior officials but not yet formally approved.⁹³ According to NASIC, China intends to launch missions to return samples from an asteroid and from Mars around the mid-2020s.94

Key Actors in China's Space Program

The State Council formally adopts long-term science and technology policies and strategies and approves programs and funding, although the military is also involved at the highest levels in formulating, executing, and managing these programs.⁹⁵ In the 1960s, China formed the still-active ad hoc Central Special Committee—comprising

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

^{*} The satellite orbits L2, a Lagrangian point. Lagrangian points are "parking spots" in space where a small mass can maintain a relatively stable position due to the combined effect of its own centripetal force and the gravitational pulls of two larger celestial bodies nearby. Dr. Ye and coauthors argue L2—the Lagrangian point on the other side of the moon from Earth—is "ideal for long-term, continuous moon-earth communication." Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Chang'e-4 Lunar Probe," *Science China Technological Sciences* 60:5 (2017): 2–3; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *Home on Lagrange*, July 26, 2012. *https://www.nasa.gov/missions/solarsystem/f-lagrange.html*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *The Lagrange Points*, July 2012. *https://map.gsfc.nasa.gov/mission/observatory_l2.html*.

powerful civilian, military, scientific, and engineering leaders—which reports to the State Council, the CCP Politburo Standing Committee, and the Central Military Commission.⁹⁶ The Committee coordinates China's strategic R&D, almost certainly including the space domain.⁹⁷ The State Council also formed a Space Leading Group in 1989 comprising high-level science, industry, foreign affairs, and state planning officials to coordinate the planning among the key stakeholders involved.⁹⁸ The military plays a role in planning space policy, as well. For example, in 2004 the State Council and the Central Military Commission, China's highest-ranking military body, formed a joint leading small group for the lunar probe project which convened at least 14 times from 2004 to 2015.⁹⁹ In addition to lunar exploration, China reportedly has formed leading small groups for human spaceflight, Earth observation satellites, and heavy-lift launch vehicles, which have also likely included military participation and reflect the importance Beijing ascribes to those programs.¹⁰⁰

Several Chinese government entities play key roles in planning, implementing, and coordinating official space policy and research, a process that spans the civil, military, academic, and commercial sectors.¹⁰¹ Military entities are even heavily involved in China's ostensibly nonmilitary space projects.¹⁰²



Figure 2: Key Organizations Involved in China's Space Activities GOVERNMENT PARTY MILITARY

Source: Adapted from Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 10.

Acronyms from top to bottom, left to right: Central Military Commission; Ministry of Finance; Ministry of Foreign Affairs; China Academy of Engineering; China Academy of Sciences; China Meteorological Administration; Ministry of Science and Technology; State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission; Ministry of Industry and Information Technology; Equipment Development Department; Strategic Support Force; State Administration of Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense; China National Space Administration; China Manned Space Agency; China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation; China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation.

Civil Government Entities

In 2014, the Chinese government opened the space industry to the private sector, allowing non-state-owned companies to build and launch satellites for the first time as part of Beijing's push for military-civilian fusion, a strategy to leverage key dual-use industries such as aerospace, aviation, and automation to give China an edge in

its competition with the United States.¹⁰³ Several companies have achieved suborbital launches—usually rockets carrying scientific experiments that complete less than one full orbit before falling back to Earth¹⁰⁴—but in October 2018, China's first attempted orbital private satellite launch failed.¹⁰⁵ According to Landspace, the developer, the first and second stages of the rocket were successful, but "something abnormal happened" that prevented the satellite from reaching orbit.¹⁰⁶ Still, given time and the Chinese government's continued support for the private space sector, private launch companies in China will likely continue to make progress.¹⁰⁷

Ministry of Science and Technology (MOST): MOST, an agency directly subordinate to the State Council, takes the lead in establishing and overseeing the implementation of science and technology plans and policies.¹⁰⁸ It formulates and promulgates major long-term strategies for the development of science and technology, including updating and pursuing space-related R&D objectives.¹⁰⁹

Chinese Academy of Sciences (CAS): CAS, also directly subordinate to the State Council, describes itself as China's "foremost science and technology advisory body" and has a primary academic focus on "long-term scientific challenges related to national strategic needs."¹¹⁰ In addition to contributing to research, CAS scientists often participate in proposing, setting, and implementing space policy, including mission planning and implementation of projects such as the human spaceflight program, the Mars orbiter program, astronomy, remote sensing, and space science.¹¹¹ CAS also participates in feasibility studies of technology for space projects and the commercial-scale production of space-related technology such as hypersonic engines.¹¹²

State Administration of Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense (SASTIND): SASTIND, China's main administrative and regulatory agency of science, technology, and industry for national defense, falls under the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MIIT) and issues and monitors the implementation of regulations and standards concerning China's defense and space industries.¹¹³ It also allocates R&D funds through programs and is responsible for regulating procurement and supply of the defense and aerospace industries.¹¹⁴ As part of China's military-civilian fusion strategy, SASTIND provides some support to new private space companies.¹¹⁵

China National Space Administration (CNSA): CNSA is subordinate to SASTIND and is the public-facing government agency responsible for managing China's civilian space activities and international space cooperation.¹¹⁶ This management includes issuing regulations as well as capitalizing on space technology's dual-use nature by coordinating between relevant government agencies and industry.¹¹⁷ CNSA is the agency ostensibly responsible for implementing China's space policy and monitoring the progress of China's space program in meeting its objectives.¹¹⁸ In reality, however, it is more of a figurehead organization designed to raise awareness of China's space program through high-profile agreement signings and participation in international conferences, and to liaise between SASTIND—which CNSA administrator Zhang Kejian directs, in addition to being vice-minister of the MIIT¹¹⁹—and China's military aerospace industry entities.¹²⁰

PLA Entities

Equipment Development Department: The EDD, which replaced the former PLA General Armaments Department in 2016, is responsible for the research, development, and acquisition of China's satellites, launch vehicles, spacecraft, counterspace weapons, and national-level engineering programs.¹²¹ One of its subordinate organizations, the China Manned Space Agency, is responsible for China's human spaceflight program.¹²² The EDD appears to have retained control over space organizations and R&D entities the General Armaments Department previously oversaw, while the SSF took over China's launch facilities, control centers, and their associated research programs.¹²³ Indicating the importance of the space mission to the PLA, since September 2017 the EDD has been led by Lieutenant General Li Shangfu, an aerospace engineer and former deputy commander of the SSF and director of China's Xichang Satellite Launch Center.¹²⁴

Figure 3: Chinese Space Launch Sites and Key Satellite Control Centers



Source: Defense Intelligence Agency, Challenges to Security in Space, February 11, 2019, 17. http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf.

China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation (CASC): CASC, a subordinate of the State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council, is the most important state-owned contractor in China's space program; it is heavily involved in key research, such as for the lunar exploration program, and it carries out most Chinese government contracts for space launches, spacecraft, and satellites, and oversees strategic ballistic missile programs.¹²⁵ CASC's subordinate academy, the China Academy of Launch Vehicle Technology, is China's most important organization for research, development, and production of space launchers, including the Long March family of rockets, which are produced by state-owned Tianjin Long March Launch Vehicle Manufacturing Company.¹²⁶ The China Academy of Space Technology, which develops space technology such as satellites and spacecraft, also helps formulate national space technology and the China Great Wall Industry Corporation are two especially important CASC subsidiaries involved in space projects.^{* 128} In addition to launching satellites within China, China Great Wall Industry Corporation is China's sole provider of commercial satellite and launch services for international clients.¹²⁹

China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation (CASIC): Following CASC, CASIC is China's other primary state-owned defense industrial corporation supporting space technology.¹³⁰ Until 1999, CASC and CASIC were part of the same company, China Aerospace Corporation, which was broken apart to promote competitiveness in China's space industry.¹³¹ CASIC is also a key advisory body for the PLA and State Council.¹³² CASIC develops solid rockets and other space products, and it is involved in building security and support systems for crewed spaceflight, lunar exploration, and other major national space projects.¹³³ CASIC is also China's primary missile designer and manufacturer, and it plans and oversees China's direct-ascent antisatellite weapons programs.¹³⁴

Implications for U.S. Policymakers

^{*} For more detailed information on the responsibilities of CASC's subordinate academies and firms, see Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," *University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, 102–104. *https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China%20Dream%20Space%20Dream_Report.pdf*.

Each of China's successful space launches has demonstrated considerable technological advancements and China's determination to catch up with the United States and other global space leaders despite lagging behind in some technologies and research areas.¹³⁵ For example, the United States launched its first crewed spaceflight mission in 1961 and its first temporary space lab, Skylab, in 1973.¹³⁶ The U.S. National Aeronautics and Space Administration's (NASA's) first long-term ISS module launched two and a half decades later in 1998.¹³⁷ In contrast, China launched its first crewed spaceflight mission in 2003, but only eight years later launched its first temporary Tiangong space lab in 2011.¹³⁸ If plans hold to launch its first long-term space station module, Tianhe-1, in 2020, it will have matched NASA's nearly 40-year progression from first human spaceflight to first space station module in less than 20 years.¹³⁹ Given China's technological approach, along with strong political and funding support, U.S. policymakers should not expect China's space program to remain significantly behind the United States' indefinitely, especially as the CCP increasingly attempts to leverage military-civilian fusion to jumpstart innovation in its space industry with the goal of leapfrogging the United States.¹⁴⁰

Recent developments suggest the United States is committed to both significant new civil space exploration programs and a new Space Force in the Department of Defense; Heather Wilson, Secretary of the U.S. Air Force, said in March 2019 the United States "will continue to be the best in the world at space, and establishing a dedicated space force strengthens our ability to deter, compete, and win in space."¹⁴¹ In February 2018, the Trump Administration released its Presidential Memorandum on Reinvigorating America's Human Space Exploration *Program*, calling for the United States to "lead the return of humans to the Moon for long-term exploration and utilization, followed by human missions to Mars and other destinations."¹⁴² In March 2019, invoking a "space race" with China and Russia, Vice President Mike Pence, who leads the National Space Council, announced the Administration is committed to returning U.S. astronauts to the moon for the first time since 1972 by 2024 "by any means necessary."¹⁴³ Major new projects such as the Space Launch System (SLS) rocket, the Orion capsule, and the Lunar Gateway—a small crewed space station planned for lunar orbit that will be able to support a maximum of four crew members for 30–90 day tours¹⁴⁴—are funding priorities for the Administration, although NASA is open to commercial alternatives if the SLS is not ready in time.¹⁴⁵ According to NASA, the Gateway is "central to advancing and sustaining human space exploration goals" and will provide crewed missions a common jumpingoff point to space on the near side of the moon, for robotic and human lunar surface access, and for missions to Mars; it is designed to "offer astronauts longer stays on the lunar surface, easier crew returns, safe haven in the event of an emergency, and the ability to navigate to different orbits around the Moon."146 Canada has announced a 24-year commitment to cooperate on the Gateway, and potential additional partners include Japan. Russia. and the European Space Agency.¹⁴⁷ If the Gateway is delayed and the ISS is not extended beyond 2024, however, retiring the ISS before alternatives for low-gravity research are deployed could result in a gap in U.S. space access, potentially grounding U.S. astronauts until NASA develops new space flight vehicles.¹⁴⁸

China appears to have both the financial resources and political will to continue to make progress in establishing the CSS and potentially a lunar base, positioning Beijing to assume a greater leadership role in an era of renewed global interest in deep space exploration.¹⁴⁹ According to Representative Ted Yoho (R-FL), then Chairman of the House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, Beijing may outpace the United States in this new round of space competition simply because it has "the cash to do it."¹⁵⁰

Appendix

Figure 4: Key Chinese and U.S. Past and Projected Space Milestones



Source: Commission research.

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

Table 1: Key U.S. Space Milestones

Milestone	Significance	Milestone	Significance	Milestone	Significance
Apollo 7	First piloted <i>Apollo</i> flight	GRAIL	Gravity Recovery And Interior Laboratory probe to study Junar interior	Phoenix	Lander that studied the history of water in the Martian arctic
Apollo 8	First lunar orbit	Hubble Space Telescope	First major optical telescope in space	Pioneer 1	NASA's first spacecraft
Apollo 11	First crewed lunar landing	Juno	Jupiter orbiter	Pioneer 10	First flyby of Jupiter
Apollo- Soyuz Test Flight	First U.S./Soviet space flight, Apollo and Soyuz systems docked	Kepler Space Telescope	Planet-hunting telescope	Psyche	Probe designed to rendezvous with a metallic asteroid
Ares I-X	First launch of next- generation crewed launch vehicle	Lucy	Flyby probe to observe seven asteroids	Saturn 1	First test of the Saturn 1 launch vehicle (9,000 kg to LEO)
Cassini	Saturn probe	Lunar south pole	Planned crewed landing in lunar south pole	Saturn V	Largest launch vehicle (122 tons to LEO)
Curiosity	Mars Science Laboratory, large to explore past/present Martian life	Lunar Prospector	Lunar polar probe	Scout Launch Vehicle	Workhorse launch vehicle f launching a 385-pound satellite into a 500-mile orbit
DART	Double Asteroid Redirection Test to change an asteroid's orbit	LCROSS	Lunar Crater Observation and Sensing Satellite	Skylab 1	First U.S. orbital workshop
EFT-1	Orion crewed capsule flight test	LRO	Lunar Reconnaissance Orbiter	Space Shuttle	First flight of <i>Columbia</i> , the first Space Shuttle
EM-1	First SLS/Orion test mission	Magellan	Probe to map Venus	Spitzer space telescope	Largest infrared telescope ever launched into space
EM-2	First crewed SLS/Orion mission to Iunar vicinity	Mariner 4	First probe to photograph Mars at close distance	STS-71	Space shuttle Atlantis docks with Russian Mir space station
Friendship 7	First U.S. crewed Earth orbit	Mars 2020	Rover to search for signs of past microbial life	STS-92	100th Space Shuttle mission and 100th U.S. spacewalk
Freedom 7	First piloted Mercury spacecraft	MAVEN	Mars Atmosphere and Volatile Evolution mission	Surveyor-1	First U.S. spacecraft to land on the moon
Galileo	Jupiter probe	Mercury 1	Mercury-Redstone capsule- launch vehicle combination	TIROS 1	Television InfraRed Observational Satellite, first successful weather satellite
Gemini IV	First U.S. spacewalk	Observer	Orbiter that studied the climate and geology of Mars	Transit 1B	Experimental orbital navigation system
Gemini VIII	U.S. astronauts perform the first orbital docking	OSIRIS-Rex	Origins, Spectral Interpretation, Resource Identification, Security, Regolith Explorer sample return	Unity	First U.S. ISS module
Global Surveyor	Mars probe equipped with magnetometer	Parker	Orbiter designed to study the sun's corona and solar wind	Viking 1	Mars lander
		Pathfinder	Mars lander with small rover as technology demonstration	X-38	First test flight of ISS "lifeboat" spacecraft

Source: Various.¹⁵¹

Table 2:	Key	Chinese	Space	Milestones
----------	-----	---------	-------	------------

Milestone	Significance	Milestone	Significance
Asteroid	Undetermined mission to study an asteroid	LM-4B	Medium-lift launch vehicle
probe			
Chang'e-1	Probe designed to validate lunar orbiter technology	LM-4C	Medium-lift launch vehicle
Chang'e-2	Lunar orbiter to select site for future lander	LM-5	Heavy-lift launch vehicle
Chang'e-3	Lunar lander with rover	LM-5B	LM-5 designed to launch CSS modules
Chang'e-4	Probe to lunar far side	LM-7	Medium-lift launch vehicle
Chang'e-5	Lunar sample return mission	LM-8	First reusable launch vehicle
Chang'e-5 T1	Test flight to validate Chang'e-5 atmospheric re-entry design	LM-9	Future Saturn V-class super heavy-lift launch vehicle
Chang'e-6	Sample return mission to lunar south pole	LM-11	Light, quick-reaction launch vehicle
Chang'e-7	First mission to lunar pole to study	Mars first	First Mars lander with rover
	surrounding terrain	probe/rover	
Chang'e-8	Second mission to lunar pole; will prepare for construction of research base	Mars sample return	Undetermined mission to return Mars sample
Crewed lunar	First crewed landing on lunar surface	Mengtian	CSS scientific module
mission			
Fully reusable	Fully reusable launch vehicles	Next-	Space transport system able to conduct
rockets		generation launch	multiple interplanetary trips
		vehicles	
Jupiter probe	Undetermined mission to study Jupiter	Nuclear	Nuclear-powered space shuttle
		shuttle	
KT-2	New light-lift launch vehicle	Overall	China will have the capability to conduct
		international	human-machine collaborative exploration of
		leadership	space at scale, equipment and technology to
			the ability to support comprehensive
			realization of the aerospace power goal
K7-1	Kuaizhou-1, first "quick reaction" solid	Reusable	Plane-like spacecraft capable of reaching
	propellant light launch vehicle	spacecraft	orbit
KZ-1A	Solid-propellant launch vehicle, can launch	SD-1	Smart Dragon 1, first Dragon commercial
	300 kg satellites		rocket (150 kg payload to sun-synchronous
K7-11	Future solid-propellant launch vehicle will	Shenzhou-1	First uncrewed test launch of Shenzhou
	be able to launch 1.5-ton payload to LEO	Shenzhoù I	program
KZ-16	Future solid-propellant launch vehicle, will	Shenzhou-5	First crewed spaceflight
-	be able to launch 4-ton payload to LEO		
KZ-21	Future solid-propellant launch vehicle, will	Shenzhou-6	First "multi-person and multi-day" crewed
	be able to launch 20-ton payload to LEO		spaceflight
LM-1	First LM launch vehicle	Shenzhou-7	China's first spacewalk
LM-2A	Early light-lift launch vehicle	Shenzhou-8	Validated technology for space docking
LM-2C	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Shenzhou-9	China's first crewed space docking
LM-2D	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Shenzhou-	China's longest crewed space mission
		11	
LM-2E	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Shenzhou- 12	First crewed mission to Tianhe-1
LM-2F	Medium-lift launch vehicle used to launch	Shenzhou	New version of crewed spacecraft
	Shenzhou spacecraft	successor	
LM-3	Light-lift launch vehicle	Tianhe-1	CSS core module
LM-3A	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Tianzhou-1	First launch of cargo spacecraft
LM-3B	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Tiangong-1	China's first space lab
LM-4A	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Tiangong-2	China's second space lab
LM-4B	Medium-lift launch vehicle	Wentian	CSS scientific module

Source: Various.¹⁵²

Endnotes

¹ State Council Information Office, *China's Space Activities in 2016*, December 27, 2016, 6.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 272; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2011, December 29, 2011, 10. http://www.gov.cn/english/official/2011-12/29/content_2033200.htm.

² Zhao Lei, "China Plans to Resume Long March 5 Flights in July," China Daily, January 31, 2019.

https://www.chinadailyasia.com/articles/104/31/99/1548906956128.html; Agence France-Presse; "Lift-off for China-U.S. Rivalry over Space's New Frontiers," January 6, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/2180883/lift-china-us-rivalry-over-spacesnew-frontiers; National Public Radio, "How China's Space Ambitions Fit into Its Larger Geopolitical Strategy," January 3, 2019. https://www.npr.org/2019/01/03/682021434/how-chinas-space-ambitions-fit-into-its-larger-geopolitical-strategy; Joan Johnson-Freese, "China Launched More Rockets into Orbit in 2018 than Any Other Country," *MIT Technology Review*, January/February 2019. ³ Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space*, February 11, 2019, 13.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf; Stephen Chen,
"China's Failed Long March 5 Rocket 'Choked to Death,' but Space Mission to Resume This Year," South China Morning Post, April 16, 2018. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2141986/chinas-failed-long-march-5-rocket-choked-death-space.
⁴ Xinhua, "China's Beidou Officially Goes Global," December 27, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-12/27/c_137702956.htm.
⁵ Steven Lee Myers and Zoe Mou, "New Chapter' in Space Exploration as China Reaches Far Side of the Moon," New York Times, January 2, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/02/world/asia/china-change-4-moon.html.

⁶ Erica Pandey, "How China Plans to Pull Ahead in the Space Race," *Axios*, January 26, 2018. *https://www.axios.com/how-china-plans-to-pull-ahead-in-the-space-race-72c96f8f-0b79-4959-8f82-20291587da5d.html*; Sudha Ramachandran, "Chinese and Indian Competition in Space Heats Up," *China Brief*, October 20, 2017. *https://jamestown.org/program/chinese-indian-competition-space-heats/*; Ajey Lele, "China's 2016 Space White Paper: An Appraisal," *Institute for Defense Studies and Analysis*, January 6, 2017.

https://idsa.in/system/files/issuebrief/ib_china-2016-space-white-paper_060117.pdf.

⁷ Space Security Research Center of the Aerospace Engineering University, "Firming Up the High Ground of National Security in Outer Space," *China Military Online*, March 7, 2019. Translation. *http://www.qstheory.cn/llwx/2019-03/07/c_1124202138.htm*; Xinhua, "Xi Jinping: Persist with Innovation to Drive Development, Bravely Climb to the Technical Peak, and Compose a New Chapter of China's Aerospace Endeavors," April 24, 2016. Translation. *http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2016-04/24/c_1118719221.htm*.

⁸ Abigail Beall, "Everything You Need to Know about China's Ambitious Space Plans," *Wired*, November 18, 2017. *http://www.wired.co.uk/article/chinas-space-plans*; Ma Chi, "China Aims to Be World-Leading Space Power by 2045," *China Daily*, November 17, 2017. *http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-11/17/content_34653486.htm*; *Xinhua*, "Towards the Depths of the

Cosmos! China Will Carry Out Four Major Deep Space Exploration Missions in the Future," January 30, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2017-01/30/c_1120394632.htm; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016. http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm.

⁹ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 207; Ma Chi, "China Aims

to Be World-Leading Space Power by 2045," China Daily, November 17, 2017. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-11/17/content_34653486.htm; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm.

¹⁰ Erica Pandey, "How China Plans to Pull Ahead in the Space Race," *Axios*, January 26, 2018. *https://www.axios.com/how-china-plans-to-pull-ahead-in-the-space-race-72c96f8f-0b79-4959-8f82-20291587da5d.html*; Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," *University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, iii.

¹¹ Roger Handberg, "There Is No Space Race," *Space Review*, January 21, 2019. *http://www.thespacereview.com/article/3645/1*; Jeff Foust, "Cruz Plans to Try Again with Commercial Space Legislation," *Space News*, January 16, 2019. *https://spacenews.com/cruz-plans-to-try-again-with-commercial-space-legislation/*; National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Competing in Space*, December 2018, 24. *https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/16/2002080386/-1/-1/1/190115-F-NV711-0002.PDF*.

¹² United Nations/China Cooperation on the Utilization of the China Space Station, "First Announcement of Opportunity," UN Office for Outer Space Affairs, May 28, 2018, 2–5.

http://www.unoosa.org/documents/doc/psa/hsti/CSS_1stAO/CSS_1stAO_Announcement_2018.pdf; Xinhua, "China Strengthens International Space Cooperation," April 19, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-04/19/c_137123117.htm; Xinhua, "China Manned Space Agency Will Shift from Exploration Experiments to the Phase of Normalized Space Station Operation — Visiting China Manned Space Engineering Office Deputy General Director and Central Military Commission Equipment Development Department Vice-Chairman Zhang Yulin," October 16, 2016. Translation. http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2016-10/16/c_1119726209.htm; Xinhua, "China May Be Only Country with Space Station in 2024," October 7, 2016. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-

10/07/c_135736657.htm; House Space, Science, and Technology Committee, Subcommittee on Space, *Hearing on Are We Losing the Space Race to China?* written testimony of Dennis Shea, September 27, 2016, 10.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Shea_House%20Space%2C%20Science%2C%20and%20Technology%20Committee%20Testimony _092716.pdf.

¹³ Steven Lee Myers and Zoe Mou, "'New Chapter' in Space Exploration as China Reaches Far Side of the Moon," *New York Times*, *https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/02/world/asia/china-change-4-moon.html*; Trefor Moss, "China Pushes for Primacy in Space," *Wall Street Journal*, December 31, 2018. *https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-pushes-for-primacy-in-space-11546171206*; ¹³ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Space and Counterspace Programs*, written testimony of Alanna Krollikowski, February 18, 2015, 9.

¹⁴ State Council Information Office, *China's Space Activities in 2016*, December 27, 2016.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; Brian Harvey, China's Space Program: From Conception to Manned Spaceflight, Praxis Publishing, 2004, 296.

¹⁴ House Space, Science, and Technology Committee, Subcommittee on Space, *Hearing on Are We Losing the Space Race to China?* written testimony of Dennis Shea, September 27, 2016, 6–7, 192.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Shea_House%20Space%2C%20Science%2C%20and%20Technology%20Committee%20Testimony _092716.pdf; Kevin Pollpeter, "Quality Management in China's Human Spaceflight Program" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 213–214.

¹⁵ Ryan Faith, "China Is about to Launch Its Space Program into High Gear," Vice, April 29, 2016. https://news.vice.com/article/china-isabout-to-launch-its-space-program-into-high-gear.

¹⁶ Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space*, February 11, 2019, 20.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf; House Space, Science, and Technology Committee, Subcommittee on Space, Hearing on Are We Losing the Space Race to China? written testimony of Dennis Shea, September 27, 2016, 1, 9, 11.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Shea_House%20Space%2C%20Science%2C%20and%20Technology%20Committee%20Testimony _092716.pdf; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; Brian Harvey, China's Space Program: From Conception to Manned Spaceflight, Praxis Publishing, 2004, 296.

¹⁷ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Belt and Road Initiative: Five Years Later*, written testimony of Nadège Rolland, January 25, 2018, 5. *https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Rolland_USCC%20Testimony_16Jan2018.pdf*; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 178–179; Jordan Wilson, "China's Alternative to GPS and Its Implications for the United States," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, January 5, 2017, 2, 7.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Staff%20Report_China%27s%20Alternative%20to%20GPS%20and%20Implications%20 for%20the%20United%20States.pdf; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016. http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; State Council Information Office, China's BeiDou Navigation Satellite System, June 17, 2016. http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/06/17/content_281475373666770.htm. ¹⁸ Sheridan Prasso, "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain," Bloomberg, January 10, 2019.

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2019-01-10/china-s-digital-silk-road-is-looking-more-like-an-iron-curtain; Nadège Rolland, "Examining China's 'Community of Common Destiny," Power 3.0, January 23, 2018.

https://www.power3point0.org/2018/01/23/examining-chinas-community-of-destiny/.

¹⁹ European GNSS Agency, *GNSS User Technology Report*, October 2018, 20. *https://galileognss.eu/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/gnss-user-tech-report-2018.pdf*, Jordan Wilson, "China's Alternative to GPS and Its Implications for the United States," *U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission*, January 5, 2017, 2.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Staff%20Report_China%27s%20Alternative%20to%20GPS%20and%20Implications%20 for%20the%20United%20States.pdf.

²⁰ National Development and Reform Commission of the People's Republic of China, Vision and Actions on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st-Century Maritime Silk Road, March 28, 2015.

*http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:Un1ByTFDrOcJ:en.ndrc.gov.cn/newsrelease/201503/t20150330_669367.html.*²¹ Maria Abi-Habib, "China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn," *New York Times*, December 19, 2018.

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/world/asia/pakistan-china-belt-road-military.html; Jordan Wilson, "China's Alternative to GPS and Its Implications for the United States," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, January 5, 2017, 4.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Staff%20Report_China%27s%20Alternative%20to%20GPS%20and%20Implications%20 for%20the%20United%20States.pdf; Sabena Siddiqui, "Pakistan Benefits from China's Sat-Nav System," China Daily, May 23, 2017. http://www.china.org.cn/business/2017-05/23/content_40873203.htm.

²² Maria Abi-Habib, "China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn," *New York Times*, December 19, 2018. *https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/world/asia/pakistan-china-belt-road-military.html*.

²³ Xinhua, "China Launches Maritime Silk Road Satellite Data Service," January 15, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/15/c_137745521.htm.

²⁴ Xinhua, "China Launches Maritime Silk Road Satellite Data Service," January 15, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/15/c_137745521.htm; China News Service, "Fujian 'Maritime Silk Road' Core Area Construction Begins to See Substantive Results," January 15, 2019. Translation. http://www.chinanews.com/cj/2019/01-15/8729622.shtml; China National Administration of GNSS and Applications, Maritime Silk Road Data Service Center Established in Fujian: Data Cover the Hong Kong, Macao, and Taiwan Regions, January 14, 2019. Translation. http://www.chinabeidou.gov.cn/fazhan/3258.html; People's Daily, "Digital Fujian Constructs New Result: Satellite and Government Affairs Data Simultaneously Opened Up," January 13, 2019. Translation.

http://fj.people.com.cn/n2/2019/0113/c181466-32524156.html; Maritime Silk Road Satellite Data Service Center, Maritime Silk Road Satellite Data Service Center Introduction, September 16, 2018. Translation. http://fjwxzx.cn/jj/index.shtml.

²⁵ Defense Intelligence Agency, China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win, January 3, 2019, 41.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 215; John Costello and Joe McReynolds, China's Strategic Support Force: A Force for a New Era, National Defense University Institute for National Strategic Studies, October 2018, 1.

²⁶ Reuters, "China's Tiangong-1 Space Lab Is Not out of Control: Top Chinese Engineer," January 7, 2018.

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-space/chinas-tiangong-1-space-lab-is-not-out-of-control-top-chinese-engineer-

idUSKBN1EX09H; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 556; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 315.

²⁷ Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space*, February 11, 2019, 13.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf; Defense Intelligence Agency, China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win, January 3, 2019, 40.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, China's Position on a Code of Conduct in Space, September 8, 2017. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/USCC_China%27s%20Position%20on%20a%20Code%20of%20Conduct%20in%20Space.pdf.

²⁸ Rui C. Barbosa, "Chinese Long March 3B Launches Another Two Beidou Satellites," NASA Spaceflight, November 18, 2018. https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2018/11/chinese-long-march-3b-launches-beidou4243-satellites/; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 178; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 559; Jordan Wilson, "China's Alternative to GPS and Its Implications for the United States," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, January 5, 2017, 3–4, 7.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Staff%20Report_China%27s%20Alternative%20to%20GPS%20and%20Implications%20 for%20the%20United%20States.pdf.

²⁹ Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space*, February 11, 2019, 21.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 561–562, 567; Jeff Foust, "Long March 7 Payload Raises Anti-Satellite Concerns," Space News, June 28, 2016. https://spacenews.com/long-march-7-payload-raises-anti-satellite-concerns/.

³⁰ Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," *University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, 2.

 ³¹ Ajey Lele, "China's 2016 Space White Paper: An Appraisal," *Institute for Defense Studies and Analysis*, January 6, 2017. https://idsa.in/issuebrief/china-2016-space-white-paper_avlele_060117; China.org, "White Papers of the Government." http://www.china.org.cn/e-white/; Ajey Lele and Gunjan Singh, "China's White Papers on Space: An Analysis," Institute for Defense Studies and Analysis, January 20, 2012, 3–5. https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/136414/IB_ChinasWhitePapersonSpaceAnAnalysis.pdf.
 ³² State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2011, December 29, 2011. http://www.gov.cn/english/official/2011-12/29/content 2033200.htm.

³³ State Council Information Office, *China's Space Activities in 2016*, December 27, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2016-12/27/c_135935416.htm.

³⁴ State Council Information Office, *China's Space Activities in 2016*, December 27, 2016, 7.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2011, December 29, 2011, 10. http://www.gov.cn/english/official/2011-12/29/content_2033200.htm.

³⁵ Xinhua, "China Focus: Capture an Asteroid, Bring It Back to Earth?" July 23, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-07/23/c_137342866.htm; Kevin Pollpeter, Research Scientist, CNA, interview with Commission staff, February 13, 2018; Stephen Chen, "Chinese Scientists Study Viability of Manned Radar Station on the Moon," June 12, 2017. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policiespolitics/article/2006611/chinese-scientists-study-viability-manned-radar-station; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016. http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; Kevin Pollpeter, "China's Space White Paper: Increasing Transparency...to a Degree," Jamestown Foundation, February 3, 2012. https://jamestown.org/program/chinas-space-white-paper-increasing-transparencyto-a-degree/.

³⁶ Jeffrey Lin and P.W. Singer, "China's Opening a Factory to Build Engines for Hypersonic Missiles and Spaceplanes," *Popular Science*, May 3, 2018. *https://www.popsci.com/chinas-hypersonic-engine-factory*; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 *Annual Report to Congress*, November 2015, 311; Kevin Pollpeter, "Quality Management in China's Human Spaceflight Program" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., *Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation*, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 224.

³⁷ Kevin Pollpeter, "Quality Management in China's Human Spaceflight Program" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., *Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation*, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 224.

³⁸ State Council Information Office, Full Text of White Paper on China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm.

³⁹ State Council Information Office, Full Text of White Paper on China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm.

⁴⁰ Defense Intelligence Agency, China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win, January 3, 2019, 43.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf. ⁴¹ China National Defense News, "The Good News about China's New Generation Launch Vehicle Continues," March 6, 2019. Translation. http://www.dsti.net/Information/ViewPoint/78969; Kyle Mizokami, "China Working on a New Heavy-Lift Rocket as Powerful

as Saturn V," *Popular Mechanics*, March 20, 2018. *https://www.popularmechanics.com/space/rockets/a19447545/china-working-on-a-new-heavy-lift-rocket-as-powerful-as-saturn-v/*; Mark Betancourt, "We Built the Saturn V," *Air & Space*, October 2017. *https://www.airspacemag.com/space/we-built-saturn-v-180964759/*.

⁴² China Central Television, "China's Roadmap for Building a Future Space Delivery System: Comprehensively Building a Great Space Power by 2045," November 16, 2017. Translation. http://m.news.cctv.com/2017/11/16/ARTIBsl5lNYrezZ7eeS27JHd171116.shtml.
 ⁴³ Andrew Jones, "Why China's Long March 5 Is Crucial to Its Space Ambitions," GB Times, July 7, 2017. https://gbtimes.com/why-

chinas-long-march-5-crucial-its-space-ambitions; State Council Information Office, China's Space Activities in 2016, December 27, 2016.

http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm; Zhao Lei, "Long March Rocket Launch a Success," China Daily, September 29, 2017. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201709/29/WS5a0be6b6a31061a738404fe1.html; Mike Wall, "China Launches Heavy-Lift Long March 5 Rocket for 1st Time," Space, November 3, 2016. https://www.space.com/34601-china-launches-long-march-5-heavy-lift-rocket.html.

⁴⁴ Loren Grush, "China's Most Powerful Rocket Failed Yesterday. What Does That Mean for the Country's Space Plans?" Verge, July 3, 2017. https://www.theverge.com/2017/7/3/15913448/chinese-rocket-long-march-5-failure-moon-mission.

⁴⁵ Xinhua, "New Heavy-Lift Carrier Rocket Boosts China's Space Dream," November 4, 2016. http://english.chinamil.com.cn/view/2016-11/04/content_7342493.htm.

⁴⁶ Jeffrey Lin and P.W. Singer, "Here's China's Plan to Compete with SpaceX and Blue Origin," *Popular Science*, May 14, 2018. *https://www.popsci.com/chinas-2020-plan-for-reusable-space-launch; Xinhua*, "China Developing Reusable Space Rocket," April 30, 2018. *http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-04/30/c_137147249.htm*.

⁴⁷ Stephen Chen, "China's 30-Year Long March to Its Biggest Ever Rocket Launch," South China Morning Post, June 12, 2017. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/2042590/chinas-30-year-long-march-its-biggest-ever-rocket-launch; Xinhua, "New Heavy-Lift Carrier Rocket Boosts China's Space Dream," November 4, 2016. http://english.chinamil.com.cn/view/2016-11/04/content_7342493.htm; Zhao Lei, "Final Tests Completed on China's Largest Rocket," China Daily, February 5, 2016. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2016-02/05/content_23402311.htm.

⁴⁸ China National Space Administration, Long March-5 Y2 Rocket Flight Failure Investigation Complete: Y3 Rocket Launch Will Occur Late This Year, April 16, 2018. Translation. http://www.cnsa.gov.cn/n6758823/n6758838/c6800781/content.html.

⁴⁹ Xinhua, "China's Long March-5 Rocket to Resume Flight in July," January 29, 2019. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/29/c_137784351.htm; China National Space Administration, Long March-5 Y2 Rocket Flight Failure Investigation Complete: Y3 Rocket Launch Will Occur Late This Year, April 16, 2018. Translation. http://www.cnsa.gov.cn/n6758823/n6758838/c6800781/content.html; Stephen Chen, "China's Failed Long March 5 Rocket 'Choked to Death,' but Space Mission to Resume This Year," South China Morning Post, April 16, 2018. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2141986/chinas-failed-long-march-5-rocket-choked-deathspace; Mike Wall, "China Launches Heavy-Lift Long March 5 Rocket for 1st Time," Space, November 3, 2016. https://www.space.com/34601-china-launches-long-march-5-heavy-lift-rocket.html.

⁵⁰ U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, generated May 16, 2018, 39. https://media.defense.gov/2018/Aug/16/2001955282/-1/-1/1/2018-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT.PDF.

⁵¹ Small World Communications, "Chinese Launch Manifest," January 28, 2019. http://www.sworld.com.au/steven/space/china-man.txt; Zhao Lei, "Long March Rocket Launch a Success," China Daily, September 29, 2017.

http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201709/29/WS5a0be6b6a31061a738404fe1.html; Loren Grush, "China's Most Powerful Rocket Failed Yesterday. What Does That Mean for the Country's Space Plans?" *Verge*, July 3, 2017.

https://www.theverge.com/2017/7/3/15913448/chinese-rocket-long-march-5-failure-moon-mission.

⁵² Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space*, February 11, 2019, 16, 18.

https://media.defense.gov/2019/Feb/11/2002088710/-1/-1/1/SPACE-SECURITY-CHALLENGES.PDF; National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Competing in Space*, December 2018, 24. *https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/16/2002080386/-1/-1/1/190115-F-NV711-0002.PDF.* ⁵³ Bradley Perrett, "Chinese Working on Giant Engine for Long March 9," *Aviation Week*, March 12, 2018.

http://aviationweek.com/space/chinese-working-giant-engine-long-march-9; China Great Wall Industry Corporation, "Brief Introduction." http://www.cgwic.com/Launchservice/LM5.html; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, What Was the Saturn V? September 17, 2010. https://www.nasa.gov/audience/forstudents/5-8/features/nasa-knows/what-was-the-saturn-v-58.html.

⁵⁴ Bradley Perrett, "Chinese Working on Giant Engine for Long March 9," Aviation Week, March 12, 2018.

http://aviationweek.com/space/chinese-working-giant-engine-long-march-9.

⁵⁵ Kevin Pollpeter, Research Scientist, CNA, interview with Commission staff, February 13, 2018.

⁵⁶ Andrew Jones, Correspondent, *Space News*, interview with Commission staff, March 18, 2019; Andrew Jones, "China Developing New Launch Vehicle for Human Spaceflight, Future Moon Missions," *Space News*, November 13, 2018. *https://spacenews.com/china-developing-new-launch-vehicle-for-human-spaceflight-future-moon-missions/*.

⁵⁷ Kevin Pollpeter, "Quality Management in China's Human Spaceflight Program" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., *Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation*, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 224; Brian Harvey, *China's Space Program: From Conception to Manned Spaceflight*, Praxis Publishing, 2004, 282–283.

⁵⁸ U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, generated May 16, 2018, 86. https://media.defense.gov/2018/Aug/16/2001955282/-1/-1/1/2018-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT.PDF.

⁵⁹ Kevin Pollpeter, "Quality Management in China's Human Spaceflight Program" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., *Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation*, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 224; Brian Harvey, *China's Space Program: From Conception to Manned Spaceflight*, Praxis Publishing, 2004, 282–283.

⁶⁰ Jonathan Corum, "The Rise and Fall of Tiangong-1, China's First Space Station," *New York Times*, April 1, 2018.

https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/03/31/science/tiangong-1-chinese-space-station.html; Brian Harvey, China's Space Program: From Conception to Manned Spaceflight, Praxis Publishing, 2004, 83.

⁶¹ Joan Johnson-Freese, "A Long March into Space," Cairo Review of Global Affairs, Winter 2013.

https://www.thecairoreview.com/essays/a-long-march-into-space-/.

⁶² State Council Information Office, *China's Space Activities in 2016*, December 27, 2016. *http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2016-12/27/c_135935416.htm*.

⁶³ Zhang Zhihao, "Tiangong II Pushes New Research Boundaries," China Daily, October 29, 2018.

https://www.chinadailyasia.com/articles/13/8/3/1540785090156.html.

⁶⁴ Li Jingrong, "Space Lab Serves as a Link between Past and Future," China.org, October 14, 2016. http://www.china.org.cn/china/2016-10/14/content_39487895.htm.

⁶⁶ Andrew Jones, "China Will Deorbit Its Tiangong-2 Space Laboratory in July 2019," GB Times, September 26, 2018. https://gbtimes.com/china-will-deorbit-its-tiangong-2-space-laboratory-in-july-2019; Xu Zhen, "Two Astronauts Will Live in Tiangong 2 for 30 Days," CCTV, September 13, 2016. http://english.cctv.com/2016/09/13/VIDE5MbNZ0Tg6qEloozh0fsy160913.shtml.

⁶⁷ United Nations/China Cooperation on the Utilization of the China Space Station, "First Announcement of Opportunity," UN Office for Outer Space Affairs, May 28, 2018, 3. http://www.unoosa.org/documents/doc/psa/hsti/CSS_lstAO/CSS_lstAO Announcement_2018.pdf; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Facts and Figures, August 6, 2017. https://www.nasa.gov/feature/facts-and-figures. ⁶⁸ United Nations/China Cooperation on the Utilization of the China Space Station, "First Announcement of Opportunity," UN Office for

Outer Space Affairs, May 28, 2018, 3. http://www.unoosa.org/documents/doc/psa/hsti/CSS_1stAO/CSS_1stAO_Announcement_2018.pdf; Xinhua, "Xinhua Headlines: Farewell, Tiangong-1," April 2, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-04/02/c_137083254.htm.

⁶⁹ Xinhua, "Full-Size Model of China's Core Space Station Module Debuts in Zhuhai," November 6, 2018.

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-11/06/c_137586609.htm; Xinhua, "China Tests Propulsion System of Space Station's Lab Capsules," August 18, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-08/18/c_137399873.htm.

⁷⁰ Andrew Jones, "China Could Expand Its Space Station to Six Modules," GB Times, October 5, 2018. https://gbtimes.com/china-couldexpand-its-space-station-to-six-modules; Andrew Jones, "Launch of First Chinese Space Station Module Delayed to 2020," GB Times, March 5, 2018. https://gbtimes.com/launch-of-first-chinese-space-station-module-delayed-to-2020; Andrew Jones, "Tianhe: A Look at the Core Module of the Chinese Space Station," GB Times, January 30, 2018. https://gbtimes.com/tianhe-a-look-at-the-core-module-of-thechinese-space-station; Global Space Exploration Conference (GLEX 2017), "Final Program," June 6-8, 2017, 46.

http://www.iafastro.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/GLEX2017_Final_Programme-1.pdf.

⁷¹ Guangming Daily, "Chinese Space Station Core Module Will Launch Next Year," March 3, 2017. Translation. http://tech.gmw.cn/2017-03/03/content_23879726.htm.

⁷² National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Competing in Space*, December 2018, 24.

https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/16/2002080386/-1/-1/1/190115-F-NV711-0002.PDF.

⁷³ Steven Lee Myers and Zoe Mou, "China's Moon Landing: 'New Chapter in Humanity's Exploration of the Moon," New York Times, January 2, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/02/world/asia/china-change-4-moon.html.

⁷⁴ Xinhua, "China to Launch Chang'e-5 Lunar Probe in 2019," April 24, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-

04/24/c_137134047.htm; Kevin Pollpeter, Research Scientist, CNA, interview with Commission staff, February 13, 2018; Leonard David, "China's Long March to the Moon," Space News, July 10, 2017. http://spacenews.com/chinas-long-march-to-the-moon/; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 38, 100-101; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 311; Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, vii; Xinhua, "Chang'e-1 Lunar Probe Completes 3rd Orbital Transfer," October, 29, 2007, accessed via Internet Archive Wayback Machine.

https://web.archive.org/web/20071030181423/http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2007-10/29/content_6971751.htm. ⁷⁵ National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *Future Chinese Lunar Missions*, December 7, 2018.

https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/planetary/lunar/cnsa_moon_future.html.

⁷⁶ Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Change'4 Lunar Probe," Science China Technological Sciences 60:5 (2017): 660-661.

⁷⁷ Science and Technology Daily, "China Plans to Launch Chang'e-4 This Year: Let the Moon Show Its True Colors," March 13, 2018. Translation. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-03/13/c 1122528356.htm.

⁷⁸ Science and Technology Daily, "China Plans to Launch Chang'e-4 This Year: Let the Moon Show Its True Colors," March 13, 2018. Translation. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-03/13/c_1122528356.htm.

⁷⁹ National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Competing in Space*, December 2018, 24.

https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/16/2002080386/-1/-1/1/190115-F-NV711-0002.PDF; Xinhua, "China Outlines Roadmap for Deep Space Exploration," April 25, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-04/25/c_137136188.htm.

⁸⁰ Trefor Moss, "China Lands Probe on the 'Dark Side' of the Moon," Wall Street Journal, January 3, 2019.

https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-lands-probe-on-dark-side-of-the-moon-11546493599; Michael Greshko, "China Just Landed on the Far Side of the Moon: What Comes Next?" National Geographic, January 2, 2019.

https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/2019/01/china-change-4-historic-landing-moon-far-side-explained/; Steven Lee Myers and Zoe Mou, "New Chapter' in Space Exploration as China Reaches Far Side of the Moon," New York Times, January 2, 2019.

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/02/world/asia/china-change-4-moon.html; Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Change'4 Lunar Probe," Science China Technological Sciences 60:5 (2017): 660-661.

⁸¹ Xinhua, "China Focus: Moon Sees First Cotton-Seed Sprout," January 15, 2019.

http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:LSzb-SPz6iIJ;www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-

01/15/c 137745505.htm+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us; Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Chang'e-4 Lunar Probe," Science China Technological Sciences 60:5 (2017): 660-661.

⁸² Steven Lee Myers and Zoe Mou, "New Chapter' in Space Exploration as China Reaches Far Side of the Moon," New York Times, January 2, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/02/world/asia/china-change-4-moon.html; Luyuan Xu, "How China's Lunar Relay Satellite Arrived in Its Final Orbit," Planetary Society, June 15, 2018. http://www.planetary.org/blogs/guest-blogs/2018/20180615quegiao-orbit-explainer.html; Mike Wall, "China Launches Relay Satellite for Mission to Moon's Far Side," Space, May 21, 2018. https://www.space.com/40646-china-quegiao-moon-relay-satellite-launch.html.

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

⁶⁵ Xu Zhen, "Two Astronauts Will Live in Tiangong 2 for 30 Days," CCTV, September 13, 2016.

http://english.cctv.com/2016/09/13/VIDE5MbNZ0Tg6qEIoozh0fsy160913.shtml.

⁸³ Xinhua, "China's Queqiao Satellite Carries 'Large Umbrella' into Deep Space," May 21, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-05/21/c_137195010.htm; Xinhua, "China to Conduct Record Laser-Ranging Test," May 21, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-05/21/c_137194975.htm.

⁸⁴ Patrick Tucker, "China's Moon Missions Could Threaten U.S. Satellites: Pentagon," *Nextgov*, October 17, 2018.

https://www.nextgov.com/emerging-tech/2018/10/chinas-moon-missions-could-threaten-us-satellites-pentagon/152096/.

⁸⁵ Patrick Tucker, "China's Moon Missions Could Threaten U.S. Satellites: Pentagon," Nextgov, October 17, 2018.

https://www.nextgov.com/emerging-tech/2018/10/chinas-moon-missions-could-threaten-us-satellites-pentagon/152096/.

⁸⁶ China Youth Daily, "Ye Peijian: If We Don't Go to Mars Today, It Will Be Difficult to Go in the Future," March 5, 2015. http://politics.people.com.cn/n/2015/0305/c70731-26638965.html.

⁸⁷ Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Chang'e-4 Lunar Probe," *Science China Technological Sciences* 60:5 (2017): 666.

⁸⁸ Small World Communications, "Chinese Launch Manifest," January 28, 2019. http://www.sworld.com.au/steven/space/china-man.txt; Andrew Jones, "China Invites International Cooperation in Chang'e-6 Moon Sample Return Mission," GB Times, October 1, 2018. https://gbtimes.com/china-invites-international-cooperation-in-change-6-moon-sample-return-mission; Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Change'4 Lunar Probe," Science China Technological Sciences 60:5 (2017): 3–4; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Future Chinese Lunar Missions."

https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/planetary/lunar/cnsa_moon_future.html.

⁸⁹ Small World Communications, "Chinese Launch Manifest," January 30, 2019. http://www.sworld.com.au/steven/space/china-man.txt; Xinhua, "European Astronauts Learning Chinese for China Cooperation: ESA Chief," October 8, 2018.

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-10/08/c_137518737.htm.

⁹⁰ Small World Communications, "Chinese Launch Manifest," January 28, 2019. http://www.sworld.com.au/steven/space/china-man.txt; China Daily, "Next Lunar Mission's Details Released," January 15, 2019.

http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201901/15/WS5c3d14b4a3106c65c34e4662.html; Andrew Jones, "China Invites International Cooperation in Chang'e-6 Moon Sample Return Mission," *GB Times*, October 1, 2018. https://gbtimes.com/china-invites-international-cooperation-inchange-6-moon-sample-return-mission; Ye Peijian et al., "An Overview of the Mission and Technical Characteristics of Chang'e-4 Lunar Probe," Science China Technological Sciences 60:5 (2017): 660–661; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Future Chinese Lunar Missions, January 29, 2019. https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/planetary/lunar/cnsa_moon_future.html.

⁹¹ Ren Qiuyu, Wang Jiawen, and Zhang Titi, "China Lays out Plans for Four More Moon Missions," *Caixin*, January 15, 2019. https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-01-15/china-lays-out-plans-for-four-more-moon-missions-101370293.html.

⁹² Ye Peijian et al., "Mission Overview and Key Technologies of the First Mars Probe of China," *Science China Technological Sciences* 60:5 (May 2017): 649, 654; *Xinhua*, "China at Technical Preparation Stage for Mars, Asteroid Exploration," March 3, 2015. *http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2015-03/03/content_19708088.htm*.

⁹³ Stephen Chen, "China Plans Ambitious Space Mission to Hunt and 'Capture' Asteroids by 2020," South China Morning Post, June 12, 2017. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2093811/china-plans-ambitious-space-mission-hunt-and-capture; Xinhua, "China Looks to Mars, Jupiter Exploration," January 30, 2017. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-01/30/c_136020957.htm; China Space Report, "SASTIND Reveals More Details of Mars Mission," August 28, 2016, accessed via Internet Archive Wayback Machine. https://web.archive.org/web/20160829065546/https://chinaspacereport.com/2016/08/28/sastind-reveals-more-details-of-mars-mission/; Zhao Lei, "Probe of Mars Set for 2020," China Daily, April 23, 2016. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/kindle/2016-04/23/content_24781784.htm.

⁹⁴ National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Competing in Space*, December 2018, 24.

https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/16/2002080386/-1/-1/1/190115-F-NV711-0002.PDF.

⁹⁵ Defense Intelligence Agency, China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win, January 3, 2019, 40.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Space and Counterspace Programs, written testimony of Alanna Krolikowski, February 18, 2015, 11. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Krolikowski_Testimony.pdf; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 10, 31; Joan Johnson-Freese, "A Long March into Space," Cairo Review of Global Affairs, Winter 2013. https://www.thecairoreview.com/essays/a-long-march-into-space-/.

⁹⁶ Tai Ming Cheung et al., "Planning for Innovation: Understanding China's Plans for Technological, Energy, Industrial, and Defense Development," *University of California Institute for Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), July 28, 2016, 27.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Planning%20for%20Innovation%20-%20Understanding%20China%27s%20Plans%20fo r%20Tech%20Energy%20Industrial%20and%20Defense%20Development072816.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 274; Tai Ming Cheung, Fortifying China: The Struggle to Build a Modern Defense Economy, Cornell University Press, 2009, 254.

⁹⁷ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 274; Tai Ming Cheung, Fortifying China: The Struggle to Build a Modern Defense Economy, Cornell University Press, 2009, 254.

⁹⁸ Marco Aliberti, *When China Goes to the Moon...* Springer International Publishing, 2015, 10; Yanping Chen, "China's Space Commercialization Effort: Organization, Policy and Strategies," *Space Policy* 9:1 (1993): 48.

⁹⁹ State Administration for Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense, *China's Chang'e-4 Mission Will Carry out the World's First Soft Landing on the Far Side of the Moon*, December 2, 2015. Translation. *http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2015-*

12/02/content_5018965.htm; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 10.

¹⁰⁰ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 274.

¹⁰¹ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 273–276; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 23.

¹⁰² U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 273.

¹⁰³ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 219; Lorand Laskai, "Civil-Military Fusion and the PLA's Pursuit of Dominance in Emerging Technologies," China Brief, April 9, 2018.

https://jamestown.org/program/civil-military-fusion-and-the-plas-pursuit-of-dominance-in-emerging-technologies/; Lorand Laskai, "Civil-Military Fusion: The Missing Link between China's Technological and Military Rise," *Council on Foreign Relations*, January 29, 2018. https://www.cfr.org/blog/civil-military-fusion-missing-link-between-chinas-technological-and-military-rise; Emily Feng, "China's Satellite Start-Ups Vie for Private Contracts," *Financial Times*, November 13, 2017. https://www.ft.com/content/3c3d963a-67a6-11e7-8526-7b38dcaef614.

¹⁰⁴ Xinhua, "Chinese Private Space Company Launches Suborbital Rocket," September 5, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-09/05/c_137446663.htm.

¹⁰⁵ *Reuters*, "Chinese Privately Developed Rocket Fails to Reach Orbit," October 28, 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-space-landspace/chinese-privately-developed-rocket-fails-to-reach-orbit-idUSKCN1N2078; *Xinhua*, "Chinese Private Space Company Launches Suborbital Rocket," September 5, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-09/05/c_137446663.htm.

¹⁰⁶ Reuters, "Chinese Privately Developed Rocket Fails to Reach Orbit," October 28, 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-chinaspace-landspace/chinese-privately-developed-rocket-fails-to-reach-orbit-idUSKCN1N2078; Angela Chen, "Watch This Satellite Footage of a Rocket Launching from the Gobi Desert," Verge, September 10, 2018. https://www.theverge.com/2018/9/10/17840770/rocket-launchvideo-onespace-china-private-space.

¹⁰⁷ Andrew Jones, "Chinese Companies OneSpace and iSpace Are Preparing for First Orbital Launches," *Space News*, January 24, 2019. https://spacenews.com/chinese-companies-onespace-and-ispace-are-preparing-for-first-orbital-launches/.

¹⁰⁸ Ministry of Science and Technology of the People's Republic of China, *Missions of the Ministry of Science and Technology*. http://www.most.gov.cn/eng/organization/Mission/.

¹⁰⁹ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 274.

¹¹⁰ Chinese Academy of Sciences, "2014 Guide to CAS," September 2014, 4.

http://english.cas.cn/institutes/cas_guide/201409/U020141124419569240513.pdf.

¹¹¹ Chinese Academy of Sciences, "China Launches New Space Science Program," July 4, 2018.

http://english.cas.cn/newsroom/news/201807/t20180705_194742.shtml; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 19, 20–21; Chinese Academy of Sciences, "2014 Guide to CAS," September 2014, 5, 54, 58, 98. http://english.cas.cn/institutes/cas_guide/201409/U020141124419569240513.pdf; The State Council of the People's Republic of China, State Council Organization Chart, August 28, 2014. http://english.gov.cn/state_council/2014/09/03/content_281474985533579.htm; Kevin Pollpeter, "Quality Management in China's Human Spaceflight Program" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 225; Brian Harvey, China's Space Program: From Conception to Manned Spaceflight, Praxis Publishing, 2004, 181; Chinese Academy of Sciences, "Introduction."

http://english.cas.cn/about_us/introduction/201501/t20150114_135284.shtml; Technology and Engineering Center for Space Utilization, "Welcome to CSU." *http://english.csu.cas.cn/About_CSU/General_Information/*.

¹¹² Jeffrey Lin and P.W. Singer, "China's Opening a Factory to Build Engines for Hypersonic Missiles and Spaceplanes," *Popular Science*, May 3, 2018. *https://www.popsci.com/chinas-hypersonic-engine-factory; Xinhua*, "China's Quantum Satellite Establishes Photon Entanglement over 1,200 Km," June 16, 2017. *http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-06/16/c_136370705.htm*; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2015 Annual Report to Congress*, November 2015, 311.

¹¹³ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 275; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 10; State Council of the People's Republic of China, State Administration for Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense, October 6, 2014.

http://english.gov.cn/state_council/2014/10/06/content_281474992893468.htm.

¹¹⁴ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 275; Marco Aliberti, When China Goes to the Moon... Springer International Publishing, 2015, 11; State Council of the People's Republic of China, State Administration for Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense, October 6, 2014.

http://english.gov.cn/state_council/2014/10/06/content_281474992893468.htm.

¹¹⁵ Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space*, February 11, 2019, 15.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf; Phillip Keane, "China's Private Space Race," Engineering, June 11, 2018.

https://www.engineering.com/DesignerEdge/DesignerEdgeArticles/ArticleID/17093/Chinas-Private-Space-Race.aspx; Lorand Laskai,

"Civil-Military Fusion: The Missing Link between China's Technological and Military Rise," *Council on Foreign Relations*, January 29, 2018. https://www.cfr.org/blog/civil-military-fusion-missing-link-between-chinas-technological-and-military-rise.

¹¹⁶ Defense Intelligence Agency, Challenges to Security in Space, February 11, 2019, 15.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf; China National Space Administration, Organization & Leader, June 14, 2017, accessed via Internet Archive Wayback Machine.

https://web.archive.org/web/20180110085300/http://www.cnsa.gov.cn/n6443408/n6465645/n6465650/c6768437/content.html.

¹¹⁷ Tate Nurkin, Executive Director of Strategic Assessments and Futures Studies, *Jane's* by IHS Markit, interview with Commission staff, January 17, 2018; Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," *University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, 98.

¹¹⁸ Tate Nurkin, Executive Director of Strategic Assessments and Futures Studies, *Jane's* by IHS Markit, interview with Commission staff, January 17, 2018.

¹¹⁹ Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, *Zhang Kejian*, 2019. Translation.

http://www.miit.gov.cn/n1146285/n1146347/n6190392/index.html; China National Space Administration, Organization & Leader, June 14,

2017, accessed via Internet Archive Wayback Machine.

https://web.archive.org/web/20180110085300/http://www.cnsa.gov.cn/n6443408/n6465645/n6465650/c6768437/content.html; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Space and Counterspace Programs, oral testimony of Dean Cheng, February 18, 2015, 72.

¹²⁰ Andrew Jones, "Chinese Space Program Insights Emerge from National People's Congress," *Space News*, April 2, 2018. *https://spacenews.com/chinese-space-program-insights-emerge-from-national-peoples-congress/*; Tate Nurkin, Founder, OTH Intelligence Group, interview with Commission staff, January 17, 2018; Marco Aliberti, *When China Goes to the Moon...* Springer International Publishing, 2015, 12.

¹²¹ Defense Intelligence Agency, China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win, January 3, 2019, 40.

http://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 201; Xinhua, "China Manned Space Agency Will Shift from Exploration Experiments to the Phase of Normalized Space Station Operation — Visiting China Manned Space Engineering Office Deputy General Director and Central Military Commission Equipment Development Department Vice-Chairman Zhang Yulin," October 16, 2016. Translation. http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2016-10/16/c_1119726209.htm; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 275; Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, vi.

¹²² Xinhua, "China Manned Space Agency Will Shift from Exploration Experiments to the Phase of Normalized Space Station Operation

 Visiting China Manned Space Engineering Office Deputy General Director and Central Military Commission Equipment Development
 Department Vice-Chairman Zhang Yulin," October 16, 2016. Translation. *http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2016-10/16/c_1119726209.htm*.

¹²³ Kevin L. Pollpeter, Michael S. Chase, and Eric Heginbotham, "The Creation of the Strategic Support Force and Its Implications for Chinese Military Space Operations," *RAND Corporation*, 2017, 28.

https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR2000/RR2058/RAND_RR2058.pdf.

¹²⁴ Zhao Lei, "PLA Says Chief of Its Arms Wing Replaced," *China Daily*, September 19, 2017. *http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-09/19/content_32187194.htm.*

¹²⁵ Andrew Jones, "Chinese Commercial Rocket Company Onespace Set for Debut Launch in June," *GB Times*, January 17, 2018. *https://gbtimes.com/chinese-commercial-rocket-company-onespace-set-for-debut-launch-in-june*; Mark Stokes, "China's Evolving Space and Missile Industry" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., *Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation*, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 252.

¹²⁶ Bradley Perrett, "Chinese Working on Giant Engine for Long March 9," Aviation Week, March 12, 2018.

http://aviationweek.com/space/chinese-working-giant-engine-long-march-9; Zhang Min, "Batch Production of Long March 5 Underway," China Daily, September 21, 2016. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2016-09/21/content_26856310.htm; Nuclear Threat Initiative, "China Academy of Launch Vehicle Technology (CALT)," February 1, 1994. http://www.nti.org/learn/facilities/59/.

¹²⁷ Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," *University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, 103.

¹²⁸ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 279.
 ¹²⁹ House Space, Science, and Technology Committee, Subcommittee on Space, Hearing on Are We Losing the Space Race to China? written testimony of Dennis Shea, September 27, 2016, 2.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Shea_House%20Space%2C%20Science%2C%20and%20Technology%20Committee%20Testimony _092716.pdf; China Great Wall Industry Corporation, "About Us." http://www.cgwic.com/about/.

¹³⁰ House Space, Science, and Technology Committee, Subcommittee on Space, *Hearing on Are We Losing the Space Race to China?* written testimony of Dennis Shea, September 27, 2016, 2.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Shea_House%20Space%2C%20Science%2C%20and%20Technology%20Committee%20Testimony _092716.pdf.

¹³¹ Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," *University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation* (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, 102–104.

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China%20Dream%20Space%20Dream_Report.pdf.

¹³² Mark Stokes, "China's Evolving Space and Missile Industry" in Tai Ming Cheung, ed., *Forging China's Military Might: A New Framework for Assessing Innovation*, Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014, 253.

¹³³ Stephen Clark, "Small Experimental Satellite Launched by New Chinese Rocket," Spaceflight Now, March 3, 2017.

https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/03/03/small-experimental-satellite-launched-by-new-chinese-rocket/; Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States," University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), March 2, 2015, 104. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China%20Dream%20Space%20Dream_Report.pdf.

¹³⁴ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 279.

¹³⁵ Ren Qiuyu, Wang Jiawen, and Zhang Titi, "China Lays out Plans for Four More Moon Missions," *Caixin*, January 15, 2019.
 https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-01-15/china-lays-out-plans-for-four-more-moon-missions-101370293.html; Joan Johnson-Freese, "A Long March into Space," *Cairo Review of Global Affairs*, Winter 2013. *https://www.thecairoreview.com/essays/a-long-march-into-space/.* ¹³⁶ National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "A Chronology of Defining Events in

NASA History, 1958-1998." https://history.nasa.gov/40thann/define.htm.

¹³⁷ National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Dec. 6, 1998, International Space Station Assembly Begins," December 6, 2013. https://www.nasa.gov/content/fifteen-years-ago-international-space-station-assembly-begins.

¹³⁸ Steven Lee Myers and Zoe Mou, "New Chapter' in Space Exploration as China Reaches Far Side of the Moon," *New York Times*, January 2, 2019. *https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/02/world/asia/china-change-4-moon.html*; Jeff Foust, "Tiangong-1 Reenters over South Pacific," *Space News*, April 2, 2018. *https://spacenews.com/tiangong-1-reenters-over-south-pacific/*.

¹³⁹ National Aeronautics and Space Administration, NSSDCA/COSPAR ID: 1998-069F, November 28, 2018.

https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/nmc/spacecraft/display.action?id=1998-069F; Echo Huang, "China's Unveiling an Up-Close Look at the Design of Its Future Space Station," *Quartz*, October 25, 2018. *https://qz.com/1436911/chinas-tianhe-space-station-a-star-attraction-at-zhuhai-airshow/; Space*, "Tiangong-1: China's First Space Station," March 26, 2018. *https://www.space.com/27320-tiangong-1.html; Space*, "Timeline: 50 Years of Spaceflight," September 28, 2012. *https://www.space.com/4422-timeline-50-years-spaceflight.html*. ¹⁴⁰ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Annual Report to Congress, November 2018, 222.

¹⁴¹ Mike Russ and Aaron Mehta, "Space Force to Cost \$2 Billion, Include 15,000 Personnel in First Five Years," *Defense News*, March 1, 2019. https://www.defensenews.com/space/2019/03/01/space-force-to-cost-2-billion-include-15000-personnel-in-first-five-years/.

¹⁴² Loren Grush, "Trump's Budget for NASA Defunds the Space Station and Includes Vague Plans for the Moon," *Verge*, February 12, 2018. *https://www.theverge.com/2018/2/12/17002230/trump-budget-request-nasa-2019-international-space-station-moon*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *President's FY 2019 Budget Request for NASA*, February 12, 2018, 34.

https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/fy2019_presidents_budget_nasa.pdf; Andy Pasztor, "Trump's NASA Budget: More Moon, Less Space Station," Wall Street Journal, January 25, 2018. https://www.wsj.com/articles/trumps-nasa-budget-more-moon-less-space-station-1516873423; White House, Presidential Memorandum on Reinvigorating America's Human Space Exploration Program, December 11, 2017. https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidential-memorandum-reinvigorating-americas-human-space-exploration-program/.

¹⁴³ Mike Wall, "US to Return Astronauts to the Moon by 2024, VP Pence Says," *Space*, March 26, 2019. *https://www.space.com/us-astronauts-moon-return-by-2024.html*; Sarah Lewin, "U.S. Astronauts Could Fly to Moon-Orbiting Station by 2024, Pence Tells NASA," *Space*, August 23, 2018. *https://www.space.com/41600-nasa-lunar-platform-by-2024-pence-speech.html*.

¹⁴⁴ Jim Bridenstine, "Canada Commits to Joining NASA at the Moon," *National Aeronautics and Space Administration*, February 28, 2019. *https://blogs.nasa.gov/bridenstine/2019/02/28/canada-commits-to-joining-nasa-at-the-moon/*, Mike Wall, "NASA Plans to Build a Moon-Orbiting Space Station: Here's What You Should Know," *Space*, September 10, 2018. *https://www.space.com/41763-nasa-lunar-orbiting-platform-gateway-basics.html*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *Update on Spaceflight Demonstration of a Power and Propulsion Element*, May 31, 2018. *https://www.fbo.gov/utils/view?id=70e3fcdc538b6b7d97a58e50b6046f85*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *Gateway Memorandum for the Record*, May 2, 2018, 1–2.

https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/gateway_domestic_and_international_benefits-memo.pdf.

¹⁴⁵ Jeff Foust, "Bridenstine Says "Nothing Off the Table" as NASA Develops New Lunar Plan," *Space News*, April 2, 2019. *https://spacenews.com/bridenstine-says-nothing-off-the-table-as-nasa-develops-new-lunar-plan*/; "Paul Gattis and Lee Roop, "America Has a Plan to Return to the Moon, Pence Says," *AL.com*, March 26, 2019. *https://www.al.com/news/2019/03/pence-arrives-in-huntsville-for-space-council-meeting.html*; Jim Bridenstine, "A Message to the Workforce on SLS and Orion," *National Aeronautics and Space Administration*, March 14, 2019. *https://blogs.nasa.gov/bridenstine/2019/03/14/a-message-to-the-workforce-on-sls-and-orion/*; Jeff Foust, "Budget Proposal, ISS Partners Provide New Momentum for Lunar Gateway," *Space News*, March 12, 2019.

https://spacenews.com/budget-proposal-iss-partners-provide-new-momentum-for-lunar-gateway/; Loren Grush, "Congress Is Giving NASA More Money than It Requested to Build a Second Launch Platform," Verge, March 23, 2018.

https://www.theverge.com/2018/3/23/17153408/nasa-omnibus-bill-federal-budget-second-mobile-launcher; Kevin Pollpeter, Research Scientist, CNA, interview with Commission staff, February 13, 2018; Jay Bennett, "Trump Administration Wants to End NASA Funding for ISS by 2025," Popular Mechanics, January 25, 2018. http://www.popularmechanics.com/space/a15881726/trump-admin-to-end-nasa-funding-for-iss-by-2025/.

¹⁴⁶ National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *National Space Exploration Campaign Report*, September 2018, 7. *https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/nationalspaceexplorationcampaign.pdf*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "NASA's Lunar Outpost will Extend Human Presence in Deep Space," May 2, 2018. *https://www.nasa.gov/feature/nasa-slunar-outpost-will-extend-human-presence-in-deep-space*.

¹⁴⁷ Mike Wall, "US to Return Astronauts to the Moon by 2024, VP Pence Says," *Space*, March 26, 2019. https://www.space.com/us-astronauts-moon-return-by-2024.html; Jeff Foust, "Budget Proposal, ISS Partners Provide New Momentum for Lunar Gateway," *Space News*, March 12, 2019. *https://spacenews.com/budget-proposal-iss-partners-provide-new-momentum-for-lunar-gateway/*.
 ¹⁴⁸ Kenneth Chang, "How Many Space Stations Does This Planet Need?" *New York Times*, October 22, 2018.

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/22/science/private-space-stations.html; Jay Bennett, "Trump Administration Wants to End NASA Funding for ISS by 2025," Popular Mechanics, January 25, 2018. http://www.popularmechanics.com/space/a15881726/trump-admin-toend-nasa-funding-for-iss-by-2025/; Loren Grush, "Trump Administration Wants to End NASA Funding for the International Space Station by 2025," Verge, January 24, 2018. https://www.theverge.com/2018/1/24/16930154/nasa-international-space-station-president-trumpbudget-request-2025.

¹⁴⁹ Xinhua, "China to Launch Chang'e-5 Lunar Probe in 2019," April 24, 2018. *http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-04/24/c_137134047.htm*; Erica Pandey, "How China Plans to Pull Ahead in the Space Race," *Axios*, January 26, 2018. *https://www.axios.com/how-china-plans-to-pull-ahead-in-the-space-race-72c96f8f-0b79-4959-8f82-20291587da5d.html*.

¹⁵⁰ Andy Pasztor, "Trump's NASA Budget: More Moon, Less Space Station," *Wall Street Journal*, January 25, 2018.

https://www.wsj.com/articles/trumps-nasa-budget-more-moon-less-space-station-1516873423; C-SPAN, "115th Congress: House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific." https://www.c-span.org/congress/committee/?61335&congress=115.

¹⁵¹ Bettina Inclán, "NASA Administrator Statement on Return to Moon in Next Five Years," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, March 26, 2019. https://www.nasa.gov/press-release/nasa-administrator-statement-on-return-to-moon-in-next-five-years;

National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Pioneer 1," March 20, 2019.

https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/nmc/spacecraft/display.action?id=1958-007A; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Chronology of Lunar and Planetary Exploration," March 8, 2019. https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/planetary/chronology.html#2009; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Human Landing System BAA," February 14, 2019.

https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/nasa_hls_baa_industry_forum_14feb2019.pdf; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Phoenix Mars Lander," January 29, 2019. *https://www.nasa.gov/mission_pages/phoenix/main/index.html*; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "About the Hubble Space Telescope," December 18, 2018.

https://www.nasa.gov/mission_pages/hubble/story/index.html; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "National Space Exploration Campaign Report, September 2018, 12.

https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/nationalspaceexplorationcampaign.pdf; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Orion: First Flight Test," August 2014. https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/fs-2014-08-005-jsc-orion-eft-final.pdf; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Dec. 6, 1998, International Space Station Assembly Begins," December 6, 2013. https://www.nasa.gov/content/fifteen-years-ago-international-space-station-assembly-begins; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Mars 2020 Mission Overview," August 8, 2013. https://mars.jpl.nasa.gov/mars2020/mission/overview/; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Mars Observer," February 15, 2013.

https://mars.nasa.gov/programmissions/missions/past/observer/; Karl Tate, "NASA's Mighty Saturn V Moon Rocket Explained (Infographic)," Space, November 10, 2012. https://www.space.com/18422-apollo-saturn-v-moon-rocket-nasa-infographic.html; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "2000s: Challenging Goals Reached," June 29, 2012.

https://www.nasa.gov/centers/kennedy/about/history/timeline/2000s-decade.html; California Institute of Technology, "NASA Exoplanet Archive," April 30, 2012. https://exoplanetarchive.ipac.caltech.edu/docs/counts_detail.html; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "A Chronology of Defining Events in NASA History, 1958-1998," January 3, 2012.

https://history.nasa.gov/40thann/define.htm; National Aeronautics and space Administration, "Scout Launch Vehicle Program," April 22, 2008. https://www.nasa.gov/centers/langley/news/factsheets/Scout.html.

¹⁵² National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Chang'e 3," March 20, 2019.

https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/nmc/spacecraft/display.action?id=2013-070A; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "Chang'e 2," March 20, 2019. https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/nmc/spacecraft/display.action?id=2010-050A; Zhao Lei, "Muscular Solid-Fuel Rocket to Fly Soon," China Daily, March 14, 2019. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201903/14/WS5c898dd8a3106c65c34ee7b1.html; China National Defense News, "The Good News about China's New Generation Launch Vehicle Continues," March 6, 2019. Translation. http://www.dsti.net/Information/ViewPoint/78969; Xinhua, "China's Commercial Carrier Rocket to Make Maiden Flight in H1," March 6, 2019. http://www.dsti.net/Information/ViewPoint/78969; Xinhua, "China's Commercial Carrier Rocket to Make Maiden Flight in H1," March 6, 2019. http://www.sworld.com.au/steven/space/china-man.txt; Ren Qiuyu, Wang Jiawen, and Zhang Titi, "China Lays out Plans for Four More Moon Missions," Caixin, January 15, 2019. https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-01-15/china-lays-out-plans-for-four-more-moon-missions-101370293.html; Chris Bergin, "Long March 3B Lofts Chinasat-2D," NASA Spaceflight, January 10, 2019. https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2019/01/long-march-3b-lofts-chinasat-2d/; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Future Chinese Lunar Missions, December 7, 2018. https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/planetary/lunar/cnsa_moon_future.html; National Air and Space Intelligence Center, Competing in Space, December 2018, 24. https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/16/2002080386/-1/-1/1/190115-F-

NV711-0002.PDF; *Xinhua*, "Xinhua Headlines: China Laurches Chang'e-4 Probe to Shed Light on Moon's Dark Side," December 8, 2018. *http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-12/08/c_137659328.htm*; Andrew Jones, "China to Launch Unmanned Test Flight of Next-Generation Crewed Spacecraft in 2019," *Space News*, October 12, 2018. *https://spacenews.com/china-to-launch-unmanned-test-flight-of-next-generation-crewed-spacecraft-in-2019/; Xinhua*, "China Focus: China Solicits Int'l Cooperation Experiments on Space Station," August 5, 2018. *http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-08/05/c_13769711.htm*; UN Office for Outer Space Affairs, "China's Cooperation Plan on Lunar and Deep Space Exploration," June 27, 2018, 1.

http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/2018/copuos2018tech19E.pdf; Xinhua, "China Outlines Roadmap for Deep Space Exploration," April 25, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-04/25/c_137136188.htm; Xinhua, "China to Launch Long March-5B Rocket in 2019," March 5, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-03/05/c_137017712.htm; Andrew Jones, "Shenzhou-12: China Preparing Upgrades for First Human Spaceflight Mission to Space Station," November 17, 2017. https://gbtimes.com/shenzhou-12-chinapreparing-upgrades-for-first-human-spaceflight-mission-to-space-station; China Central Television, "China's Roadmap for Building a Future Space Delivery System: Comprehensively Building a Great Space Power by 2045," November 16, 2017. Translation. http://m.news.cctv.com/2017/11/16/ARTIBsI5INYrezZ7eeS27JHd171116.shtml; Xinhua, "China to Achieve 'Major Breakthrough' in Nuclear-Powered Space Shuttle around 2040: Report," November 11, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-11/16/c_136757737.htm; Xinhua, "China's Reusable Spacecraft to Be Launched in 2020," October 31, 2017.

http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-10/31/c_136718107.htm; Xinhua, "China Focus: From Mud to the Stars, China's Youth Dream of Miracles," May 4, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-05/04/c_136257445.htm; Xinhua, "China Launches First Cargo Spacecraft Tianzhou-1," April 20, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-04/20/c_136223932.htm; Xinhua, "Backgrounder: China's Space Expedition," April 19, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-04/19/c_136221041.htm; Stephen Clark, "Small Experimental Satellite Launched by New Chinese Rocket," Spaceflight Now, March 3, 2017. https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/03/03/small-experimental-satellite-launched-by-new-chinese-rocket/; Xinhua, "China Launches Commercial Rocket Mission Kuaizhou-1A," January 9, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com/2017/09/c_135967088.htm; Rui C. Barbosa, "Second Launch for Long March 11 – Lofts Five Satellites," November 9, 2016. https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2016/11/second-long-march-11-five-satellites/; Xinhua, "U.S. Experts: Long March-5 is the 'Greatest Advance' in China's New Generation of Rockets," November 3, 2016. Translation.

http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2016-11/03/c_1119846248.htm; Rui C. Barbosa, "China Successfully Debuts Long March 7 – Recovers Capsule," NASA Spaceflight, June 25, 2016. https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2016/06/china-debuts-long-march-7-rocket/; Go Taikonauts! "Chinese Launch Vehicle Overview, October 12, 2005, accessed via Internet Archive WayBack Machine.

https://web.archive.org/web/20091027100730/http://geocities.com/CapeCanaveral/Launchpad/1921/launch.htm; Wei Long, "China Celebrates 30th Anniversary of First Satellite Launch," April 25, 2000. http://www.spacedaily.com/news/china-00u.html.